

Strategic communication at the organizational frontline Towards a better understanding of employees as communicators

Andersson, Rickard

2020

Document Version: Publisher's PDF, also known as Version of record

Link to publication

Citation for published version (APA):

Andersson, R. (2020). Strategic communication at the organizational frontline: Towards a better understanding of employees as communicators. [Doctoral Thesis (compilation), Department of Strategic Communication]. Lund University.

Total number of authors:

Creative Commons License: Unspecified

General rights

Unless other specific re-use rights are stated the following general rights apply:

Copyright and moral rights for the publications made accessible in the public portal are retained by the authors and/or other copyright owners and it is a condition of accessing publications that users recognise and abide by the legal requirements associated with these rights.

• Users may download and print one copy of any publication from the public portal for the purpose of private study

- You may not further distribute the material or use it for any profit-making activity or commercial gain
 You may freely distribute the URL identifying the publication in the public portal

Read more about Creative commons licenses: https://creativecommons.org/licenses/

Take down policy

If you believe that this document breaches copyright please contact us providing details, and we will remove access to the work immediately and investigate your claim.

Strategic communication at the organizational frontline

Towards a better understanding of employees as communicators

RICKARD ANDERSSON
DEPARTMENT OF STRATEGIC COMMUNICATION | LUND UNIVERSITY



Strategic communication at the organizational frontline

The idea of employees as important communicators has emerged in both theory and practice during the 21st century. Researchers increasingly urge managers to consider employees as important communicators, and employees' communication role is increasingly formalized as organizations, in strategies and policies, explicate the importance of all employees taking responsibility for communication. However, while researchers and practitioners agree on the importance of employees' communication role, the understanding of it is still heavily influenced by idealistic thinking of employees as organizational embodiments of a management-driven idea of what the organization is.

This thesis problematizes this idea and broadens our understanding of employees as communicators through several empirical investigations of employees' communication role and communication responsibility. Through explicating the phenomenon, the knowledge contributes to challenge widespread idealistic thinking of employees' communication role by improving and broadening our understanding of it, as well as its more problematic consequences.

The thesis calls for a perspective shift in which the constitutive role of communication and the co-created nature of organizations are acknowledged and embraced. It is not about turning employees into "living brands" as communication already is an essential responsibility of all employees in their daily work. Instead of considering what employees can do for the organization, the organization should consider what it can do for its employees to support them in their enactment of their communication roles.





Strategic communication at the organizational frontline	

Strategic communication at the organizational frontline

Towards a better understanding of employees as communicators

Rickard Andersson



DOCTORAL DISSERTATION

by due permission of the Faculty of Social Sciences, Lund University, Sweden. To be defended at Campus Helsingborg, C324, Helsingborg, 12 June 2020, at 13.00.

Faculty opponent
Professor Lars Thøger Christensen
Department of Management, Society and Communication, Copenhagen
Business School (CBS), DK

Organization	Document name
LUND UNIVERSITY	Doctoral dissertation
Department of Strategic Communication	Date of issue
	4 maj 2020
Author: Rickard Andersson	Sponsoring organizations: The Swedish Association of communication professionals, The City of Helsingborg, NCC AB, Ikea of Sweden AB, The Swedish Police, The County of Västernorrland, The City of Gothenburg, The City of Malmö, PostNord AB, The County of Västra Götaland, The City of Stockholm, Eon AB

Title and subtitle

Strategic communication at the organizational frontline: Towards a better understanding of employees as communicators

Abstract

The idea of employees as important (strategic) communicators has emerged in both strategic communication theory and practice during the 21st century. Researchers increasingly urge managers to consider employees as important communicators, and employees' communication role is increasingly formalized as organizations explicate the importance of all employees taking responsibility for communication in strategies and policies. However, while researchers and practitioners agree on the importance of employees' communication role, the understanding of it is still heavily influenced by idealistic thinking of employees as organizational embodiments of a management-driven idea of what the organization is.

This thesis problematizes this idea and aims to contribute knowledge to improve and broaden our understanding of employees as communicators by empirically investigating the employee communication role and communication responsibility.

Articles one and article two investigate how the employee communication role has emerged. These articles contribute a more profound understanding of the emergence of the phenomenon. Article three introduces the concept employee communication responsibility and investigates factors influencing employees' predisposition towards taking communication responsibility. Article four investigates how employees relate to and experience ambassadorship to contribute a more profound understanding of the employee communication role from an employee-perspective. Finally, article five investigates the employees' communicative practice through which they accomplish a collective enactment of the organization in interactions with external stakeholders.

The thesis provides a more profound understanding of employees as communicators by investigating: 1) why the employee communication role and communication responsibility are increasingly emphasized and explicated by organizations, 2) which internal communication-factors influence employees' predisposition towards taking communication responsibility and thereby enacting the various communication roles, employees' attitudes towards communication, and 3) their experience of the communication role and their enactment of it. Through explicating the phenomenon, the knowledge contributes to challenge widespread idealistic thinking of employees' communication role by improving and broadening our understanding of it, as well as its more problematic consequences.

 Key words: employees' as communicators, communication role, communication responsibility, communicative practice, employee communication, brand ambassadorship, strategy as discourse

 Classification system and/or index terms (if any)

 Supplementary bibliographical information
 Language English

 ISSN and key title
 ISBN 978-91-7895-523-7 (print) 978-91-7895-523-7 (print) 978-91-7895-524-4 (pdf)

 Recipient's notes
 Number of pages 101
 Price

 Security classification

I, the undersigned, being the copyright owner of the abstract of the above-mentioned dissertation, hereby grant to all reference sources permission to publish and disseminate the abstract of the above-mentioned dissertation.

Signature Ridgy Amble AM

Date 2019-05-01

Strategic communication at the organizational frontline

Towards a better understanding of employees as communicators

Rickard Andersson



Copyright pp 1-101 (Rickard Andersson)

Paper 1 © Elsevier

Paper 2 © Sage Publishing

Paper 3 © Taylor & Francis Group

Paper 4 © Emerald Group Publishing

Paper 5 © by the Author (Manuscript unpublished)

Faculty of Social Sciences
Department of Strategic Communication

ISBN 978-91-7895-523-7 (print) ISBN 978-91-7895-524-4 (pdf)

Printed in Sweden by Media-Tryck, Lund University Lund 2020





Table of Contents

Acknowledgements 11
List of papers13
Introduction
Strategic communication and the role of employees
Point of departure20
Defining the employee communication role and communication responsibility
Aim and research questions24
Structure of the thesis
The employee as communicator29
Employees as walking brands29
Towards a pluralistic understanding
The perspective challenging phase
Concluding the overview40
Theoretical framework43
A communication-centered perspective
Strategy from a communication-centered perspective45
Organization from a communication-centered perspective46
Role from a communication-centered perspective48
Concluding the theoretical framework51

Methodology and empirical material
A pragmatist position
Studying employees' communication role55
Overarching method strategy56
Sampling and selection strategies
Zooming in on the five articles: analytical and ethical reflections68
Summary of articles73
Article one
Article two
Article three74
Article four75
Article five
Concluding discussion
A communicative perspective78
The emergence of employees' communication role in organizations79
The vital internal communication80
The employee perspective
Employees' communicative practice
Dispersing the mirage85
Implications for organizations85
References87

Acknowledgements

For four years and seven months, the exceptional support and invaluable constructive criticism from family, colleagues, and friends have helped me to stay on track (at least somewhat), and to accomplish the task of writing this thesis. For this, I am eternally grateful.

First of all, I want to express my deepest gratitude to my supervisors. My main supervisor, Mats Heide, for always providing the help, support and advice necessary for taking my thesis project forward, and for encouraging me to apply to the PhD program. My co-supervisor, Åsa Thelander, for providing invaluable help especially with methodological and analytical insights that contributed immensely to improve my texts and the thesis overall. My co-supervisor, Charlotte Simonsson, for always providing advice and encouraging words at the right time, and for the impressive attention to details and ability to spot inconsistencies in my texts. My supervisors' ability to identify the potential behind my many vague ideas, and their ability to remain constructive despite my struggles with writing clear and concise, have been instrumental for my project.

I also want to express my sincere gratitude to my first co-supervisors, Sara von Platen and Tobias Olsson, for their help and advice at the initial stages of my thesis project. Their encouraging words and constructive readings of my texts helped me to fend off my own self-doubts, and instilled me with confidence to carry on at a time when I doubted close to everything.

My colleagues in the Communicative organizations project also deserves a special mention. My supervisors, Mats, Charlotte, Sara, but also my other project colleagues, Jesper Falkheimer and Howard Nothhaft, who contributed to stimulating discussions throughout the research project and introduced me to the fascinating craft of academic research.

My colleagues at the Department of Strategic communication also deserve a special recognition. The support and advice from everyone have contributed greatly to my project. Working at such an ambitious and competitive department has been very stimulating, and has equipped me with invaluable insights for my future career.

My sincerest appreciation also goes to my PhD student colleagues and friends: Jacob Stenberg, Hui Zhao, Maria Rosén, Martina Smedberg, Alicia Fjällhed, Isabelle Karlsson, Monica Porzionato, and Kristijan Petkovski who have contributed to make my time as a PhD student brighter through countless conversations about both thesis writing and life in general, lots of laughs, and endless support through the highs and lows of PhD life.

I also want to express my deepest thanks to the people who engaged with my thesis during the idea, mid, and final seminar. Thanks to Asta Cepaite and Howard Nothhaft for acting as opponents on my idea seminar. Thanks to Åsa Thelander and Emma Christensen for thorough readings and helpful comments during my mid seminar. And finally, I want to express my deepest gratitude to Marianne Grove Ditlevsen for the thorough and constructive opposition at the final seminar. Your feedback was integral for my work with improving the "Kappa" (Introductory chapter). Thanks also to Jesper Falkheimer for the helpful comments.

To my dad, Stefan, and mum, Karin, who always have encouraged my curiosity and thirst for knowledge, and who always have supported me in my life choices, no matter what. Finally, dad, I will stop studying.

To my sister, Malin, who I admire greatly and who is the only person that fully understands my sense of humor.

To Linnea, without your support and unwavering love I would have never been able to complete this project. You have listened to all my complaints, and both endured and turned my bad mood around at times when the thesis project weighed heavily on me. Now, I intend to be more present, both physically and mentally.

Finally, to Charlie. For the last six months, you have filled my life with so much joy and laughter. I am finally starting to realize what is important to prioritize in life.

List of papers

- Article one: Falkheimer, J., Heide, M., Nothhaft, H., von Platen, S., Simonsson, C., & Andersson, R. (2017). Is communication too important to be left to communication professionals?: Managers' and coworkers' attitudes towards strategic communication and communication professionals. Public Relations Review. 43(1), 91–101.
- Article two: Andersson, R. (in press). Being a 'strategist': communication practitioners, strategic work, and power effects of the strategy discourse. (Accepted for publication in Public Relations Inquiry)
- Article three: Andersson, R. (2019). Employee communication responsibility: its antecedents and implications for strategic communication management. International Journal of Strategic Communication. 13(1), 60–75.
- Article four: Andersson, R. (2019). Employees as ambassadors: coping with new role demands and struggling with identity-tensions. Corporate Communications: An International Journal. 24(4), 702–716
- Article five: Andersson, R. (Dis)ordering at the organizational frontline: A study of frontline workers organizing from a communication-centered perspective. (Unpublished manuscript)

Introduction

One can say a dual movement has taken place: not only is everything viewed as communication, but also as strategic communication. [...] Where managers and communication specialists formerly focused on that communication which took place in formal forums and through formal channels, the strategic turn entails that informal communication within and outside the organization is also included. This sphere, which formerly escaped management's attention, is now considered relevant and important for the organization's strategy. [...] The employees, in their everyday work are now expected to comply with and redeem promises of the brand. (Torp, 2015, p. 44)

During the last decades, the way organizations approach communication has taken what Torp (2015) refers to as a "strategic turn", meaning that almost everything related to the communication of organizations nowadays is considered and approached as strategic communication. Strategic communication, understood broadly as deliberative or goal-directed communication activities (Zerfass & Holtzhausen, 2015), has therefore become an increasingly central mindset and organizing principle in contemporary organizations (E. Christensen & Christensen, 2018; L. T. Christensen & Cornelissen, 2011). As such, it can therefore no longer be understood as a purely managerial activity or an exclusive responsibility of the communication department and communication managers. Rather, strategic communication is considered to a greater extent by organizations to be a responsibility of all employees given that organizations consider and act upon an understanding of all communication, both formal and informal, to be of strategic significance to the organization. This emerging "way of thinking" is today more common in organizational texts. Consider for example how the following text excerpts from two of the studied case organizations frame employees' role and responsibilities:

Good communication does not appear by itself, but is generated by management, managers, and all coworkers. Therefore, we all have a responsibility to make sure that

the communication policy is realized in the daily work – first then, it becomes a useful tool and not just a document. (Communication policy, Public organization)

Say the city name to a resident and that person will have a kind of perception or image on the retina. This applies regardless if we talk about the city as an organization or a physical place. This means that our brand exists regardless of whether we work with it or not. Therefore, we want to create a strong and shared expression for the city that facilitates acts and communication in the spirit of the vision [...] Branding is not a one-time effort, but a long-term work where we all contribute in our meetings with our stakeholders and with how we communicate. (Branding platform, Public organization)

These quotes illustrate how strategic communication, instead of being a responsibility of the communication department and communication managers, increasingly is framed as a responsibility of all organizational members. This way of thinking about employees is also manifest in management representatives' talk about successful, value creating, strategic communication, in which employees have gained a more prominent role:

[...] it is all about brand building and the good ambassador. It is the best we can have. Our employees are our most important resource, and they are supposed to show externally all the good things we do. (Head of communication)

In its most extreme and one-sided manifestation, employees are considered by management as ambassadors or advocates of one-sided messages praising the organization, as in the case with Amazon-employees countering critique directed at Amazon by tweeting about how fantastic it is to work there, reported by *The New York Times* (Bromwich, 2019). This type of manifestation of the employee communication role portrays it as a responsibility that has much in common with practices in totalitarian regimes where citizens have limited freedom of speech. But while this type of manifestation usually gets attention in media as well as in studies emphasizing the darker sides of this phenomenon, the communication role and communication responsibility of employees are more complex and multifaceted than these more extreme and one-dimensional manifestations do justice. There certainly are several manifestations of employees' communication role and communication responsibility that are problematic and worthy of critique. However, its increasing manifestation in managerial texts and talk calls for a broader investigation of this emerging phenomenon.

The employee communication role and communication responsibility are, however, not only encouraged top-down through managerial incentives. Employees use social media and participate in online conversations regardless whether management want it or not (Dreher, 2014). Additionally, employees themselves increasingly participate in, and even initiate, communicative practices such as taking the formal responsibility for managing the organizations' social media accounts (e.g., Cassinger & Thelander, In press). Thus, employees' communication role and communication responsibility are increasingly explicitly present dimensions of employees' work, regardless of whether or not management attempts to formalize the communication role.

Strategic communication and the role of employees

This thesis aims to engage in conversation with, and thereby contribute to, the research field of strategic communication. As a research field, strategic communication is perhaps best described as an ambitious attempt to create an umbrella term that embraces all disciplines that study goal-directed communication activities (Hallahan, Holtzhausen, van Ruler, Verčič, & Sriramesh, 2007; Zerfass & Holtzhausen, 2015), such as public relations, corporate communication, organizational communication, marketing communication, branding, and political communication. This ambition to join all disciplines that study goal-directed communication activities into a coherent body of research with a common core is yet to be fulfilled. Nonetheless, it has contributed to make strategic communication a truly multi-disciplinary research area. This thesis specifically engages in conversation with the body of research within strategic communication that draws inspiration from organizational communication and its greater focus on internal communication and the constitutive role of communication for organizations (see Falkheimer & Heide, 2014; Falkheimer & Heide, 2018).

More specifically, the thesis engages with the body of research that strives to broaden the understanding of strategic communication as a communicative practice which not only necessitates the active participation of communication practitioners, but also managers, employees and stakeholders (e.g., Gulbrandsen & Just, 2016a, 2016b; Heide, von Platen, Simonsson, & Falkheimer, 2018). This body of research has been pivotal for advancing the understanding of employees

as passive recipients of management's communication to an understanding of employees as active communicators that through their internal interactions and interactions with external stakeholders contribute both to internal communication processes and to processes of intangible value creation (e.g., Heide & Simonsson, 2011; Heide et al., 2018; J.-N. Kim & Rhee, 2011; Mazzei, 2014). Calls made by seminal contributions have in turn generated a growing body of research focusing on employees' active role as communicators. This more advanced understanding of employees is important as it contributes to complexifying the idea of strategic communication by contrasting the dominant deliberate, top-down organizing logics with an emergent, participatory, one (E. Christensen & Christensen, 2018). Christensen and Christensen argue, and I agree, that bringing forth the multiple, antagonistic, tensions, which are essential to organizing, can help broaden the strategic communication theory lens and thus make it better suited for understanding strategic communication as organizing ideal and practice.

To highlight employees' active role as communicators, several studies have emphasized employees' role as external ambassadors. In these studies, employees' communication role has been described through the idea of "living the brand" to emphasize that employees are the brand in the eyes of stakeholders (Heide & Simonsson, 2011), as a role during crisis in which employees potentially act as both negative and positive ambassadors and therefore both can defend or further damage the brand (Frandsen & Johansen, 2011; Heide & Simonsson, 2014; Opitz, Chaudhri, & Wang, 2018), and as external communicators on social media posing both risks and benefits (Dreher, 2014). However, although ambassadorship has become a popular concept for conceptualizing employees' communication role and communication responsibility, the literature predominately departs from a management-centric approach through which employees become active communicators first when they have internalized and deliver what managers train them to deliver. This predominately manager-centric approach thus neglects how employees themselves experience this role-expectation and the included responsibilities. Thus, there is a need to approach employees' communication role and communication responsibility from an employee-centric perspective.

Other researchers have instead focused on the communication behavior that employees' communication role comprises. These studies have conceptualized

employees' communication role as a boundary-spanning role in which employees both act as "megaphones" and "scouts" (Kang & Sung, 2017; J.-N. Kim & Rhee, 2011). Given the increasing use of social media for internal communication, several studies have focused on employees' communication role and communication behavior on internal social media (Madsen, 2016, 2017, 2018; Madsen & Verhoeven, 2016), and more specifically internal social media aimed to facilitate employee ideation (Gode, 2019; Gode, Johansen, & Thomsen, In press). Initially, the body of research on communication behavior focused almost exclusively on communication behavior as such. However, more recent studies have begun to investigate factors influencing employees' communication behavior, such as position (Lee, 2017), motivation (Lee, Mazzei, & Kim, 2018), psychological enablers and barriers (Gode et al., In press), and organizational conditions and managerial style (Mazzei & Quaratino, 2017). However, there are still only a few studies that have investigated how communicative factors in internal communication influence employees' attitudes towards the communication role and communication responsibility.

Furthermore, few strategic communication researchers would adhere to a pure transmission-view of communication (Zerfass & Holtzhausen, 2015). In recent years, several researchers have called for researchers to embrace a constitutive and processual understanding of communication (e.g., Gulbrandsen & Just, 2016a; Heide et al., 2018; Zerfass & Holtzhausen, 2015). However, few empirical studies of employees' communication role and responsibility have to date fully embraced a communication centered-perspective. Thus, while interest in employees' communication role is growing, I argue that there is a need for an employee- and communication-centered perspective to complement and broaden the one-sided managerial perspective which, moreover, tends to downplay the constitutive role of language and communication.

Providing an employee-centered perspective is important as it introduces and places the spotlight on the experience and communicative practices of employees, the central but paradoxically neglected actors in previous theorizing on employees' active role as communicators. By doing so, the knowledge produced in this thesis offers a way to understand the employee communication role and communication responsibility grounded less in managerial dreams of compliant employees turning into management-sanctioned organizational embodiments, and more in the everyday experiences and practice of employees as they attempt to enact their multifaceted communication role.

Providing a communication-centered perspective is important as it places greater emphasis on the constitutive communication processes in and through which employees become active communicators and enact their role in different situations. By doing so, this thesis provides a more profound understanding of the communication role's antecedents, how it is experienced and becomes part of employees' ongoing identity work, and how it is enacted through and in communication. The communication-centered perspective thereby offers a more dynamic lens than previous research that tends to take employees' communication role as something given. By dynamic I mean that it offers a perspective that is attentive to the communicative constitution of the role as such, as well as its performative powers rather than neglecting them. Being attentive to how the role is communicatively constituted and its performative powers is important as it highlights that strategic communication management aimed at managing the communication of employees cannot be separated from identity regulation and the ambition to manage the very hearts and minds of employees (see also Alvesson & Willmott, 2002; Rennstam, 2017), Through being attentive to this, the thesis thereby opens up for a more critical discussion on the employee communication role which previous research in strategic communication has neglected.

Point of departure

In this section, I intend to clarify my point of departure and explain in greater detail what it entails given that it is essential for situating the phenomenon under investigation (Van de Ven, 2016). This thesis takes its point of departure from an employee-centered and communication-centered perspective in order to offer an alternative to the predominant management-centered perspective which tends to downplay or neglect the constitutive role of communication for organizations.

The employee-centered perspective entails a point of departure from which the employees' attitudes', experiences, and practices, as well as contextual factors influencing them, are the focal point. Thus, my ambition is to contribute knowledge that not only serves the interests of managers, but also the interests

of employees and thereby broadens the current predominately management-centered body of knowledge on employees' communication role and communication responsibility.

The communication-centered perspective entails a point of departure from which communication is placed in the center. Thus, it departs from the traditional focus on the organizing of communication and instead focuses on the ordering (and disordering) function of communication (L. T. Christensen & Cornelissen, 2011). In the thesis, this is done more implicitly when in articles one and three I focus on employees' attitudes towards communication and which dimensions of internal communication influence their attitudes towards taking communication responsibility, and more explicitly in articles two, four, and five where I focus on discourse, identity work, and communicative practices. However, a communication-centered approach entails more than only placing communication at the center of attention. Rather, it is an embrace of the "linguistic turn", and its philosophical parting from an understanding of communication as mirroring reality, to an understanding of meaning as produced through language and communication (Deetz, 2003; Schoeneborn, Kuhn, & Kärreman, 2018). Thus, it attempts to honor the idea that experience is created in what Deetz (2003), citing Heidegger, describes as "the tension-filled encounter between a "way of looking" and "that which is being looked at" (p. 423), i.e. through communication. I honor this by taking the point of departure that communication is incremental to the negotiation and forming of attitudes, sense of responsibility, identity, and organization and thus needs to be placed at the center of attention.

However, the communication-centered perspective framing how I approach strategic communication does not suffice given that the concept of "communication" as such can be approached from various perspectives. Thus, there is also a need to more explicitly attempt to account for my philosophical position. My philosophical position is that of pragmatism, and to conceptualize communication, I mostly draw on pragmatist-influenced communication researchers, such as Gulbrandsen and Just and the "Montreal school" in CCO. I adhere to the Gulbrandsen and Just (2016b) argument that pragmatism is well suited for a multi-disciplinary and multi-perspectival research field such as strategic communication if one is to attempt to engage in constructive criticism, rather than outright rejecting, alternative perspectives. Thus, as Gulbrandsen and Just point out, the central ideas of the field of strategic communication have emerged from both

functionalist and realist perspectives, as well as social constructionist. This has resulted in that in strategic communication, as in most fields of social science, there exists an ongoing yet rarely explicit debate regarding the potential existence of one ultimate Truth, as posited by perspectives grounded more in functionalism and realism, or several competing truths, as posited by perspectives grounded more in social constructionism. While I can prefer one over the other as more credible or fruitful, a pragmatist position entails accepting both perspectives as being possible and the outlook being that we will probably never settle on one once and for all. Thus, instead of being too preoccupied with the question of "true" knowledge as such, a pragmatist position urges me to constantly reflexively consider what consequences the knowledge I produce has for our action and meaning creation in the social world, and if these consequences warrant the knowledge to be necessary.

This position should however not be interpreted as an "anything goes" position, which some contemporary versions of pragmatism have been accused of (see Denzin, 2012). Instead, it should be understood as a position which I consider encourages me to engage in constructive dialogue (and criticism) with perspectives other than my own instead of emphasizing their incommensurability and attacking them as invalid. As pointed out by Gulbrandsen and Just (2016b), our social world is to some extent "both objective and relative because that is how we continuously act in it and talk about it" (p. 47). I will elaborate more on my pragmatist position in the chapter *Methodology and empirical material*.

Defining the employee communication role and communication responsibility

Before I present the overarching aim and research questions of the thesis, the concepts of *communication role* and *communication responsibility* deserve some special attention given their central role in the thesis. In the following, I will therefore define communication role and communication responsibility to make clear what I mean by these concepts.

In this thesis, communication role and communication responsibility are considered as central dimensions of employees' role as active communicators (e.g., Heide & Simonsson, 2011; Mazzei, 2014). The concepts should be understood as tightly interwoven. With a certain role follows a responsibility that on

the one hand is attributed by someone, but on the other hand must be acknowledged and internalized by the employee for the role to be performed or enacted. In contrast to other concepts that have been used to conceptualize employees' role as active communicators, such as ambassador and advocator, communication role and communication responsibility are broader concepts that enable a richer and multifaceted conceptualization and discussion of the employee communication role. Therefore, I consider the two concepts suitable for achieving the thesis aim which is to contribute knowledge that broadens our understanding of the employee communication role.

To define employees' communication role, I partly draw upon Madsen and Verhoeven's (2019) definition of it as "a set of communication activities that an employee is expected to perform" (p. 146) to capture the formal nature of roles, produced through managerial expectations. However, as emphasized by scholars such as Mead (1934/2015) and Goffman (1982), roles are also produced through social expectations beyond those of managers. Thus, I also understand employees' communication roles as socially produced personas that employees enact and revise as they, in their work, engage in interaction with managers, colleagues, and external stakeholders (see also Andersson, 2019b). This dual understanding of role is useful as it takes into account both the formal and social dimension of roles and is in line with my overall aim to broaden our understanding of employees' role as communicators.

The second concept used to conceptualize employees' role as active communicators is communication responsibility. The reason that I regard it as a central dimension of employees' role as active communicators is because it is increasingly used in practice when describing and formalizing employees' active role as communicators. For example, The City of Stockholm, one of the organizations studied in this thesis, frames employees' role as communicators in the following way in its communication program:

All employees, supervisors, and managers matter in the communication. Therefore, we all have a responsibility. [...] Employees have a decisive role in the communication of the organization, both internally and externally.

This example illustrates how the concepts of role and responsibility are tightly interwoven in organizational texts in which management explicates employees' communication role-expectations. However, while role is an established concept

in strategic communication research, responsibility has yet received scant attention.

Influenced by how responsibility is approached in moral philosophy, employees' communication responsibility is in this thesis both understood as attributed responsibility, i.e. when organizations make employees accountable for their communication behavior in interactions, and employees' own, internalized, sense of responsibility for communication that influences their observable communication behavior (see also Andersson, 2019a). This definition of communication responsibility takes into account both the extrinsic and intrinsic dimension of responsibility (see also A. M. Smith, 2015).

Aim and research questions

This thesis aims to contribute knowledge to improve and broaden our understanding of employees as communicators by empirically investigating the employee communication role and communication responsibility. More specifically, the thesis provides a more profound understanding of employees as communicators by investigating: I) why the employee communication role and communication responsibility are increasingly emphasized and explicated by organizations, 2) which internal communication-factors influence employees' predisposition towards taking communication responsibility and thereby enacting the various communication roles, employees' attitudes towards communication, and 3) their experience of the communication role and their enactment of it.

This knowledge has several implications for both strategic communication theory and practice. For strategic communication theory, the employee-centered perspective broadens the current understanding of employees as communicators which predominately originates from a management-centric perspective that tends to neglect the experiences and practices of employees. Furthermore, the communication-centered perspective highlights the constitutive role of language/communication for organizations/organizing as well as for individual employees' identity work. By doing so, it deepens our understanding of aspects of the employee communication role, such as the performativity of such role-expectations, that previous research in strategic communication has neglected. This is important as the one-sided management-centered state of current knowledge,

and the neglect of the constitutive role of communication, risks producing unrealistic assumptions and ideals about employees' communication role and communication responsibility that neglect its more problematic consequences. This knowledge thereby risks placing unrealistic and unnecessary burdens on employees as it becomes embedded into organizational practices. By providing knowledge grounded in the experiences and communicative practices of employees, this thesis helps mitigating this by deepening our understanding of the risks from an employee perspective, and also what the communication role and communication responsibility actually entail for employees as they enact it. It also points out concrete factors in internal communication that are relevant for managers to address, such as internal communication climate openness and immediate supervisor communication. Thereby, the thesis offers concrete and empirically grounded insights useful to organizations that deliberately work with raising employees' awareness about their important and multifaceted role as communicators.

To achieve the overarching aim, the following four research questions will be investigated in the articles:

How can the emergence of employees' communication role and communication responsibility in organizational texts and talk be understood? (Article one, article two)

This research question is investigated in articles one and two in which focus is directed towards how the employee communication role has emerged. These articles contribute a more profound understanding of the emergence of the phenomenon. Thereby, the first two articles complement the following three articles which instead offer a more profound understanding of the phenomenon by focusing on its antecedents, how employees' experience it, and how it is enacted in practice. Article one investigates managers' and employees' attitudes towards communication and communication practitioners. Article two investigates communication practitioners' understanding of themselves and their work to create a more profound understanding of what power effects the strategy discourse has on practitioners "way of seeing" themselves and their practice.

What intra-organizational factors influence employees' attitudes towards their communication role and towards taking communication responsibility? (Article three) The second research question is investigated in article three which aims to deepen our understanding of employee communication responsibility by introducing the concept of communication responsibility and thereafter proposing and testing a model containing four internal communication-factors that were hypothesized to influence employees' predisposition towards taking communication responsibility.

3. How do employees experience these increasingly formalized communicative role-expectations communicated in organizational text and talk? (Article four)

Research question three is investigated in article four which aims to contribute a more profound understanding of the employee communication role from an employee-perspective by investigating how employees relate to and experience ambassadorship. Previous research has predominately approached the employee communication role from a managerial perspective and has thus neglected the employee perspective. Given that the "ambassador" metaphor is one of the most prominent ways of conceptualizing and discussing employees' communication role in the strategic communication literature, the article focuses on this role-expectation, but approaches it from an employee perspective.

4. How is employees' communicative practice (i.e., manifestation of the communicator role and communication responsibility) enacted and how can it be understood? (Article five)

Research question four is investigated in article five which aims to contribute a more profound understanding of how employees enact their organization in interactions with external stakeholders, and how a unified enactment is collectively negotiated and accomplished. To do so, I investigate the communicative practice through which employees accomplish a collective enactment of the organization in interactions with external stakeholders.

Overall, the five articles thus provide different, but complementing, perspectives on employees' communication role and communication responsibility. Articles one and two aim to create a more profound understanding of the emergence of the employee communication role as an increasingly formalized role-expectation. Article three aims to create a more profound understanding of its intra-organizational antecedents. And lastly, articles four and five aim to deepen our understanding of the phenomenon through investigating employees' own experiences and communicative practice.

Structure of the thesis

The thesis consists of two main sections – the *Introductory section* and the *Paper* section. The Introductory section contains six chapters: 1) the Introduction, already presented, in which I contextualize the thesis, specify the problem, point of departure, define central concepts, and present the aim and research questions, 2) the *The employee as communicator* in which I provide an overview of the literature and previous research this thesis engages with, 3), the Theoretical framework in which I introduce and discuss the main theoretical foundations relevant for this thesis, namely communication and strategy, the communication-centered perspective on role, and communication responsibility, 4) the Methodology and empirical material section in which I elaborate and discuss my philosophical position and explain and reflect upon the overarching research design, choice of methods and how I collected and analyzed the empirical material, 5) the Summary of articles in which I summarize the procedures and main findings from the five studies, and finally, 6) the Concluding discussion in which I summarize the thesis' overall contribution to strategic communication research and practice, and provide suggestions for future research.

The *Paper section* contains the thesis' five articles in the following order:

- Is communication too important to be left to communication professionals?: Managers' and coworkers' attitudes towards strategic communication and communication professionals.
- 2. Being a 'strategist': communication practitioners, strategic work, and power effects of the strategy discourse.
- 3. Employee communication responsibility: its antecedents and implications for strategic communication management.
- 4. Employees as ambassadors: coping with new role demands and struggling with identity-tensions.
- 5. (Dis)ordering at the organizational frontline: A study of frontline workers organizing from a communication-centered perspective.

The employee as communicator

Employees' active role as communicators has been approached by several research fields interested in goal-directed communication activities. Therefore, my review of previous research spans across the research fields of strategic communication, public relations, and corporate communication. However, I begin the overview in brand management given that this research field was among the first to place the spotlight on the role of employees. Then I provide an overview of the body of research in strategic communication which has contributed to knowledge on employees' communication role. This overview is structured chronologically, and I present three phases: the critical phase, the perspective challenging phase, and the maturation phase, in order to situate the different contributions in a coherent narrative that shows how knowledge on employees' communication role has evolved over the years. For this overview, I have mainly focused on research on employees' active communication role published in the main journals relevant to strategic communication researchers, such as Corporate communications: an international journal, International journal of strategic communication, Public relations review, Journal of communication management. However, I have made an effort to identify relevant research on the employee communication role published in journals covering related topics that are of interest to strategic communication researchers.

Employees as walking brands

The idea of employees as brand ambassadors who ideally "live the brand" began emerging in academic texts and management books in the early 21st century (e.g., Harris & De Chernatony, 2001; Ind, 2001). These ideas followed the general trend within marketing and brand research, where ideas such as the service logic (Vargo & Lusch, 2004), and co-created nature of brands (Prahalad &

Ramaswamy, 2004), contributed to place the interactions between consumers and employees, and the role of employees, in the spotlight. During the first two decades of the 21st century, the interest in employees' role as brand embodiments literally exploded, as researchers seemingly competed in inventing new concepts for talking about employees' role as brand embodiments. Therefore, beside the most common conceptualizations of brand ambassadorship (e.g., Gelb & Rangarajan, 2014; Xiong, King, & Piehler, 2013) and "living the brand" (e.g., Ind, 2001; Maxwell & Knox, 2009; Morhart, 2017; Wallace, de Chernatony, & Buil, 2011, 2013a), employees' delivery of the brand in interactions with consumers has also been conceptualized as brand supporting behavior (e.g., Punjaisri, Evanschitzky, & Wilson, 2009; Wallace, de Chernatony, & Buil, 2013b), branded service encounter (e.g., Sirianni, Bitner, Brown, & Mandel, 2013), brand building behavior (e.g., Punjaisri, Evanschitzky, & Rudd, 2013), brand champion behavior (e.g., Morhart, Herzog, & Tomczak, 2009; Wallace & De Chernatony, 2009; Yakimova, Mavondo, Freeman, & Stuart, 2017), brand strengthening behavior (Morhart, 2017), and brand promise delivery (Punjaisri, Wilson, & Evanschitzky, 2008).

Although these previous conceptualizations focus extensively on employees' brand behavior and tend to touch upon communication in a more implicit way, communication lies at the core of brand delivery. For example, Gelb and Rangarajan (2014) conceptualize the brand ambassador as an employee who represents, gathers information, and defends the organization and by doing so depicts brand ambassadorship as a wholly communicative practice. Furthermore, in their study of what makes employees' "living the brand", Maxwell and Knox (2009) defined it by drawing upon organizational citizenship behavior, impression management, and organizational unique behavior and thereby capturing a communicative dimension through the concept impression management. Lastly, Zhao, Yan, and Keh Hean (2018) found that employees who display positive emotions evoke positive emotions in customers and increase their participation which further stress the communicative dimension of employees' delivery of the brand. This more or less explicit communicative dimensions of employees' brand delivery is the key factor that these ideas have been picked up by advocates of the idea of employees as active communicators, as it enables strategic communication researchers to conceptualize employees' role as actors in goal directed communication activities.

Another reason that the ideas of employees' brand delivery within brand management appeals to strategic communication researchers is because brand management researchers have elaborated upon the connection between employees' brand delivery and intangible value, a connection which strategic communication researchers have also highlighted as a main reason why organizations should understand their employees as active communicators (e.g., Heide et al., 2018; Mazzei, 2014). King and Grace (2009, 2010) introduced the concept of employee base brand equity (EBBE), which they argue enhances customer satisfaction and financial performance. Poulis and Wisker (2016) later tested EBBE's impact on organizational performance and their findings conclude that it has a positive impact.

Recently, Ind (2017) argued that organizations nowadays are giving up on the idea that they can control the brand and instead acknowledge that the brand is co-created by both customers and employees. Simultaneously, he argues that the touchpoints where employees and external stakeholders interact are growing in number as the employee–stakeholder interact is taking place on digital platforms, in professional networks, as well as in other contexts online and offline. Due to this, Ind proposes that:

To be judged positively, the organization has to recognize it cannot dictate exactly how employees should behave in all these contexts, and should rather work to create an environment that stimulates people to think for themselves and to respond to situations as they arise. (Ind, 2017, p. 5)

But while Ind suggests that employees should think for themselves and be creative, the premise of the book is that strong leadership, clear purpose and values, and getting employees to "freely" engage with the purpose and values are the key for creating a strong and consistent brand. This double meaning of internal branding is brought up by more critical accounts which highlight both the empowering and control dimension of the internal branding-rhetoric (e.g., Kornberger, 2010; Müller, 2018).

While brand management can be understood as a discipline interested in goal-directed communication activities and thereby should fall under the umbrella term of strategic communication, it is most often understood as a distinct research field and as a sub-discipline of marketing. As a distinct field yet closely related field, it has influenced strategic communication research because conceptualizations of employees as ambassadors and as "living brands" fit nicely into

the narrative of the body of research which forwards the idea of employees as active communicators. Thus, while I saw it as necessary to provide an overview of how brand management has conceptualized employees' brand delivery due to its influence on how employees' role as active communicators has been conceptualized within strategic communication, it is now time to shift attention to the research field of strategic communication as such.

Towards a pluralistic understanding

The interest in employees' role as active communicators in strategic communication can be divided into three phases: the early *critical phase* around 2000 to 2010, the *perspective challenging phase* around 2010 to 2015, and the current *maturation phase* starting around 2015. In the following section I will review the major contributions during these three phases to provide an overview of how employees' role as communication emerged and developed into a distinct body of research within strategic communication.

The critical phase

The first phase, which I have labelled the critical phase, is perhaps best summarized as a critique towards the enthusiastic ideas put forth by brand management research that were reviewed in the previous section. In general, researchers within brand management approach employees' brand delivery from a managerial approach and present the ideas of turning employees into brand ambassadors and "living brands" as a matter of creating the right preconditions such as a strong and clear culture and strong leadership. As these ideas began gaining widespread popularity in organizations, a small number of researchers began challenging these optimistic ideas.

In a very early critique, L. T. Christensen and Cheney (2000) point out that while organizations in contemporary societies provide important symbolic capital for employees to draw on in their identity work, employees are seldom as invested in strategic communication symbolism as management hopes. By pointing this out, they encourage managers and researchers to be skeptical towards the dominant assumption underlying ideas such as "living the brand", namely that employees are deeply committed in the narratives created by top

management, and that they willingly will embody and realize them if they understand them.

Related to this critique, Karmark (2005) pointed out that attempts at making employees "live the brand" are problematic as such efforts often are implemented by managers with a "one size fits all" approach, that managers often overestimate employees' willingness to "live the brand", and that "living the brand" often means a one-sided focus on positive aspects of living, such as passion, commitment, and a disregard of unpleasant life experiences. Morsing (2006) even suggests that attempts to align employees with the brand so that the organization speaks with one voice can backfire as this form of normative control can make employees disengaged rather than engaged.

Lastly, L. T. Christensen, Morsing, and Cheney (2008) argue that as strategic communication has become a central organizing concern, its central ambition of coordinating and controlling communication has expanded to include all communication. Thus, while ideas of employees as ambassadors "living the brand" in brand management theory often are framed to indicate a perspective in which employees are invited to participate in the co-creation of the organizational brand, it must also be acknowledged as a disciplining maneuver as it encourages employees to "live the brand" when interacting with stakeholders, but in a version that is authorized by management. Ideas such as brand ambassadorship and "living the brand" can thus be understood as a new form of normative control, i.e. indirect control which targets the hearts and minds of employees (Barley & Kunda, 1992; Rennstam, 2017).

Although this early body of research in strategic communication focused almost exclusively on the problematic sides of the ideas put forth by brand management, it was followed by a phase which again focused more on the potential of recognizing employees as active communicators. However, while most research up until then focused mostly on the employees' role as brands, the research in the perspective challenging phase, which I will overview next, is characterized by an ambition to broaden the scope and understanding of employees not only as potentially "living brands", but as active communicators in most communication taking place, internally as well as externally, and in daily operations as well as during extraordinary situations such as crises.

The perspective challenging phase

The second phase, which I have labelled the perspective challenging phase, began around 2011 as several texts around this time instead began describing employees as active communicators whose communication contributes to constitute the organization, influence intangible assets such as the image and brand, and contributes competitive advantage (e.g., Aggerholm, Andersen, & Thomsen, 2011; Frandsen & Johansen, 2011; Heide & Simonsson, 2011; J.-N. Kim & Rhee, 2011; Mazzei, 2010). Up until this point, most research areas interested in goal-directed communication activities still tended to either neglect the role of employees altogether, or frame them as passive recipients of information and communication activities even though ideas of employees "living the brand" forwarded by brand management had begun making their way into the research discourse of strategic communication, as shown in the previous section. However, by the seminal contribution mentioned above, employees' role as communicators reached a more widespread audience within the research field.

The foundational contributions during this phase mainly focused either as employees' role as ambassadors of the organization/brand (e.g., Aggerholm et al., 2011; Frandsen & Johansen, 2011; Heide & Simonsson, 2011), or their communication behavior (J.-N. Kim & Rhee, 2011; Mazzei, Dell'Oro, & Kim, 2012). While the latter direction still predominately focuses on employees' contribution to external communication, the former, while still drawing inspiration from brand management ideas of "living the brand" and "co-creation", also acknowledges that employees "formulate messages, make critical interpretations, and influence colleagues, managers and customers" (Heide & Simonsson, 2011, p. 202), and by doing so contribute to constitute the organization. Thus, apart from arguing for the necessity of an employee perspective in strategic communication, this body of research has, since its emergence, been one of the main proponents for a communication-centered perspective in strategic communication. However, it is important to point out that while this body of research often sympathizes with the CCO ontological view of organizations as constituted and negotiated in and through communication, it rarely adheres to all the strict ontological and epistemological premises put forth by CCO advocates (see Cooren, Kuhn, Cornelissen, & Clark, 2011).

Following these seminal contributions, a growing number of studies began acknowledging and giving attention to employees' role as communicators. While

they show that employees to a greater extent are acknowledged as active communicators, they also highlight the prevalence of the managerial perspective. For example, Mazzei (2014) found in her study of how managers in Italian and American companies value employees, that they value employees as communicators. Additionally, Zerfass and Franke (2013) further stressed the importance of perceiving employees as active communicators, but focus on how communication managers can support managers and employees. Furthermore, Dreher (2014) describes employees as powerful brand ambassadors online, but mainly focuses on prescribing how communication practitioners should manage employees to cultivate their potential.

While the managerial perspective still prevails even within studies of employees' role as communicators, there has also emerged a body which instead takes an interest in what employees do when they participate in strategy making, thereby further stressing the strategic importance of employees by acknowledging their strategizing, and empirically studies how they contribute to strategic processes. Aggerholm, Asmuß, and Thomsen (2012) exemplified how employees actively participate in strategizing when they interpret strategy texts – an interpretation often resulting in either acceptance, ambiguity, or rejection of the strategy. While organizations often are stuck in a traditional hierarchical way of managing employees through rules and regulations, Leah (2012) instead showed how inviting employees into the strategic decision-making enabled employees to vent their frustration for being excluded, and to provide input. Another such attempt to make employees participate in strategizing is studied by Aten and Thomas (2016) who show that new technology enables employees to participate in strategizing regardless of potential time and space restrictions. In the neighboring field of organizational communication, Kopaneva and Sias (2015) study notes that employees contribute to organizational missions and vision, but showed that employees' and organizational versions of mission and vision substantially differ from those of managers. While not drawing on strategy theories, Gulbrandsen and Just (2013) show how employees contribute to the meta-narrative of the organization Novo Nordisk.

It was during these formative years that employees' role as communicators emerged as a distinct body of research in strategic communication. And while the seminal works such as Heide and Simonsson (2011) and Aggerholm et al. (2011) still drew much inspiration from brand management, the above review

shows that the scope broadened to include the concept of communication behavior, the idea of communication as constitutive of organizations, and employee strategizing, i.e. their doing of strategy. As will be evident in the next section, these ideas were further developed in what I call the maturation phase, where they were complemented by additional approaches and concepts.

The maturation phase

The maturation phase symbolizes the stage where the body of research interested in employees' role as communicators can be said to have been established as a sub-area within strategic communication, devoted to deepening our understanding of employees' communication role and communication responsibility. It is also during this phase that this thesis has been written, starting in October 2015. While continuing the avenues staked out during the perspective challenging phase, this phase is also characterized by greater attention to employees' communication behavior online and on social media given these communication platforms' increasingly central role in contemporary organizations and society.

One of the most researched concepts in relation to employees' role as communicators is employees' communication behavior (ECB) conceptualized and operationalized by J.-N. Kim and Rhee (2011). ECB consists of employees' information sending and gathering as well as their micro-boundary spanning, i.e. employees function as bridges between environment and organization and this is measured through self-reporting surveys sent out to employees. In their study, Kim and Rhee identified symmetrical internal communication and organization-employee relationships as antecedents to positive employee communication behavior. In succeeding studies building on Kim and Rhee, Kang and Sung (2017) confirmed that symmetrical communication is an important factor for ECB. Furthermore, Krishna and Kim (2015) showed in their study of employees' posts on Facebook that employees' communication behavior mainly was motivated by positive factors such as pride, nostalgia, gratitude, and negative such as anger, and frustration. Lastly, Lee (2017) showed that high-level employees are more likely to be active communicators, and that it is important to manage relationships differently depending on which level the employee is at.

As previously mentioned, a growing sub-branch of investigations into employees' communication behavior is their communication behavior on social media. In their studies on employees' communication behavior on internal social

media (ISM) platforms, Madsen (2016) and Madsen and Verhoeven (2016) showed that employees actively contribute to constituting the organizational identity, and that they, through self-censoring strategies, improve the quality of their communication. Additionally, from a managerial perspective, Madsen (2017) identified four challenges when introducing internal social media, such as a lack of employee' understanding, employee self-censorship, that social media were not part of employees' daily routines, and that managers supported ISM in words but not in action. Furthermore, Madsen (2018) found that truly participatory communication on ISM capable of changing the organization only develops when employees genuinely feel that they are allowed to voice their critique. In a recent study on employee voice on ISM, Madsen and Johansen (2019) identified eight discursive tactics employees use to move operational issues to the strategic level thereby making them visible to managers and other employees. In another study on employees' communication on ISM, Gode (2019) identified three dialogue strategies employees tend to use when generating ideas on social media. In a related study, Gode et al. (In press) identified psychological conditions that either enable or constrain employee engagement on ISM. In a study of employees' social media behavior during crises, Opitz et al. (2018) found that employees pose an equally severe threat for the reputation of the organization as do customers and other stakeholders, which indicates that organizations must take the "threat" (as they define it) of employees seriously. Similarly, Ivens, Schaarschmidt, and Könsgen (2019) found that job demands are positively associated with turnover intention, which in turn increases employees' bad-mouthing on social media. Lastly, B. G. Smith, Stumberger, Guild, and Dugan (2017) found that perceived power and stake influenced employees' engagement on social media.

As highlighted here, this sub-body of research has contributed an employee perspective, as well as several in-depth case studies which have contributed a more profound understanding of employees' communication role and behavior. Studies taking a managerial perspective are still frequent. For example, Ewing, Men, and O'Neil's (2019) study of how communication managers use social media to engage employees, identified several best practice strategies for managers to use. Similarly, Walden (2018) identified three patterns used by communication managers to guide employees' social media use: these being technical support for the employees, supporting employees attending organizational approved events, and monitoring employees.

One newly introduced concept that has gained significant attention is the concept of employee advocacy (Men, 2014b; Men & Jiang, 2016). It is defined by Men (2014) as a "the voluntary promotion or defense of a company, its products, or its brands by an employee externally" (p. 262), and focuses exclusively on employees' role as positive advocators. As such, it explains part of employees' communication role. However, this dimension of employees' communication role, when emphasized in isolation, is problematic given its one-dimensionality and strong emphasis on promoting and defending one's organization. Thus, while it aptly captures one side of employees' communication role, it also contributes to portraying employees' communication role in a similar manner to the New York Times story on Amazon employees mentioned in the introduction.

While concepts such as employee advocacy have been introduced during the current maturation phase, the phase has so far mainly been characterized by the collective effort by researchers to create a more pluralistic understanding of employees' communication role that sheds light on the practice, antecedents, and consequences from several perspectives, both managerial and employee. The most comprehensive overview to date is provided by Madsen and Verhoeven (2019) who conducted a state of the art review of how employees are conceptualized in public relations, strategic communication, corporate communication, and brand management. They identified around 29 different conceptualizations of employees' active communication behavior, and reduced them into an ideal typology consisting of eight roles that employees are expected to fulfill: embodier, promotor, defender, scout, sensemaker, innovator, relationship builder, and critic, and is to date the most diverse conceptualization of employees' communication role.

But while the spotlight is increasingly placed on employees' communication role, and it can be argued that this has emerged as a particular sub-body of research of strategic communication due to its growing number of contributions, the research field of strategic communication still tends to be overly focused on the practice and contribution of communication managers and thereby neglecting the contribution of all organizational members (Heide et al., 2018). Heide et al's call for researchers to embrace the CCO perspective on communication and organizations, and the even more radical ideas put forth by Gulbrandsen and Just (2016a) who encourage researchers to embrace a purely processual and relational understanding of organizations and strategic communication are however yet to be answered.

For example, within the greater body of research on internal communication, which the research of employees' communication role either is situated within or related to, it is not until recently that researchers have started to pay attention to the active communication role of employees. Even in newer studies, focus is often on how internal communication increases employee satisfaction and engages them (e.g., Men, 2014a; Tkalac Verčič & Pološki Vokić, 2017; Welch, 2011, 2012). Researchers interested in strategic internal communication often study concepts such as engagement (e.g., Karanges, Beatson, Johnston, & Lings, 2014; Karanges, Johnston, Beatson, & Lings, 2014; Kompaso & Sridevi, 2010), commitment (e.g., Goodman & Gianluca, 2014; Hill, Seo, Kang, & Taylor, 2012), identification (e.g., Broch, Lurati, Zamparini, & Mariconda, 2018; Maier & Agerholm Andersen, 2017), involvement (e.g., Ashish, Bishop, & Dow, 2012), and intent to stay (S. Kim, Tam, Kim, & Rhee, 2017). Hence, there is still a strong focus on depicting employees as recipients who should be become emotionally involved and committed through strategic internal communication, rather than a depiction of employees as active communicators.

However, this is changing within this body of research as well. Omilion-Hodges and Baker (2014) talk about employees as important organizational ambassadors and highlight how managers create negative employee talk which has consequences for the organizational identity. Spear and Roper (2016) noted the important contribution employees make to sensemaking process in organizations, and argued that both positive and negative stories are opportunities for management interventions. Suh and Lee (2016) proposed a way of segmenting employees to better account for internal diversity to improve internal communication so that employees fulfill mission and stay in the organization. Thus, also within the body of research on strategic internal communication, employees are increasingly depicted as active communicators.

Another concept that is gaining significant attention in strategic communication research focusing on internal communication and the employee communication role as well as the employee communication role in general, is the concept of employee voice. Employee voice has previously been given significant attention in human relations research (e.g., Cox Edmondson, 2006; Miles & Mangold, 2014), but is increasingly utilized by strategic communication researchers due to its empowering potential framing the voice of employees as important for the organization. For example, Ruck, Welch, and Menara (2017) explore employee voice as an antecedent to employee engagement and found that

if employees are allowed to have a say internally, they become more engaged. Recently, H. Kim and Leach (2020) identified communication climate as a significant antecedent to employee voice. In another recent study, Wæraas and Dahle (2020) demonstrated that organizational attempts at creating a monophonic corporate voice by internal reputation management where employees, for example, are encouraged and trained to act as ambassadors, risk restricting employee voice. As shown by these studies, employee voice is a promising concept for talking about the employee communication role in a way in which employees truly are conceived as active communicators whose voice is important instead of being reduced solely to an instrument for management.

Concluding the overview

These three phases capture the central stages in the development of the growing body of knowledge on employees' communication role. The idea of employees as active communicators initially emerged in the critique towards ideas forwarded in brand management. Then around 2011, employees' role as communicators was staked out as a distinct body of research by several seminal studies arguing for the importance of a perspective shift on employees. Since then, the body of knowledge has continued to grow, and the recent study by Madsen and Verhoeven (2019) highlights that the current body of research is quite pluralistic both in terms of perspectives and methods. However, while it would be misleading to claim that the body of research is dominated or paralyzed by one perspective or one specific method, some preferences can be pointed out.

Firstly, the management-centered perspective is still predominant in strategic communication. In recent years, there has been an increase in studies interested in taking an employee-perspective, such as studies of employee voice or employee participation in strategic decision-making. However, these are still a small minority compared to studies that prescribe how managers should foster employees' active communication behavior in line with a management desired brand, and thereby turn them into "living brands".

Secondly, although calls have been made for researchers to embrace an understanding of organizations as constituted in and through communication (e.g., L. T. Christensen & Cornelissen, 2011; Gulbrandsen & Just, 2016a; Heide &

Simonsson, 2011; Heide et al., 2018), those who embrace it tend to focus on employees' communication behavior, but downplay the relationship between employees' communication and organizing about how employees' communication contributes to organizing processes though which the organization is ongoingly accomplished and negotiated. Secondly, the studies that actually have embraced a communication-centered perspective of employees' role are scarce. Instead, the role is often used as a heuristic explanation for the various responsibilities employees' have as regards communication. Thus, little is known about how employees' communication role as such is commutatively constituted.

Thus, my point of departure in an employee-centric and a communication-centric perspective is an ambition to improve and broaden the current body of knowledge, and to answer some of the calls made in previous research.

Theoretical framework

In strategic communication, there is a small but growing body of research calling for strategic communication researchers to embrace emerging perspectives on communication and strategy. More specifically, they encourage researchers to take into consideration the constitutive function of communication and to disregard the idea of strategic communication as purely a managerial activity to simulate a broader understanding of how strategic communication can be understood (L. T. Christensen & Cornelissen, 2011; Gulbrandsen & Just, 2016a; Heide et al., 2018). Ideas put forth by proponents of this body of research have influenced me in taking my employee-centric and a communication-centric point of departure in this thesis. In the following chapter, I will explain in more detail how my adherence to a communication-centered understanding of strategic communication has guided how I have approached employees' communication role.

As will be apparent from my framework, communication acts as a metatheory in this thesis and thereby shapes how I approach strategic communication, as well as the concepts strategy, organization, and role which are important to my project.

A communication-centered perspective

While a more constitutive understanding of communication was acknowledged by the editors of *The Routledge Handbook of Strategic Communication* (Holtzhausen & Zerfass, 2015), the latest attempt of leading researchers to define the field does however show the doubt still existing regarding the viability of such an understanding. Zerfass, Verčič, Nothhaft, and Werder (2018) argue that emerging ideas such as the constitutive role of communication risk contributing to obscure the differences between strategic communication and other disciplines and thereby prevent the creation of a distinct body of research. However,

while being skeptical towards such an understanding of communication, the authors do not reject it altogether as long as there is a focal entity "for whom the conversation or issue is strategic" (p. 493).

This shows that the constitutive perspective on communication has made a mark and is taken into consideration by the main proponents of the field. However, it also shows that it is still to a great extent a rather marginal and contested perspective within the main body of strategic communication research. This view is shared by van Ruler (2018) who on the one hand has witnessed a development in which constitutive perspectives on communication are increasingly common and accepted, but on the other hand argues that the concept of communication is used without further explanation and that it still, to a large extent, is thought of as a one-way process at worst and a two-way process at best. From van Ruler's viewpoint, strategic communication as a research field should embrace the constitutive understanding of communication as metatheory for strategic communication.

Van Ruler's viewpoint has also been promoted by Heide and Simonsson (2011), Heide et al. (2018), and L. T. Christensen and Cornelissen (2011) who all have advocated the usefulness of the CCO perspective for broadening the scope of strategic communication and understand it as a collective effort instead of a concern for communication managers. Gulbrandsen and Just (2016a, 2016b) have to date provided the most elaborated alternative definition to what they describe as traditional understandings of strategic communication rooted in modernist thinking. Their definition of strategic communication, which I adhere to, entails an understanding of strategy as an ongoing "messy" communication process of co-creation involving actors unable to step out of the process, and who thus simultaneously condition and are conditioned by the process. Embedded in this definition of strategic communication is an understanding of strategy which requires one to place communication in the center, and thereby motivate the communication-centered point of departure which I take in this thesis.

My understanding of communication is heavily influenced by the Montreal version of CCO's pragmatist-influenced understanding of communication as action (Schoeneborn et al., 2014). According to Cooren, one of the main proponents of the Montreal school, communication implies at least two actors, an agent and a recipient, who are "acting on behalf of, in the name of, or for someone or something else" (Schoeneborn et al., 2014, p. 290), a principal. This principal can be an organization, but it can also imply everything from concrete

"things," such as a strategy or a uniform, to abstract "things" such as an emotion or the idea of a planning meeting. Central to the CCO version of CCO is thus that not only humans communicate, but also "things" such as objects and feelings. According to Cooren (2018), materiality is central for understanding how things come to act in and through communication. He argues that we should understand materiality as a "matter of degree", where some things, such as a uniform, have a greater degree of materiality than other things, such as an idea. However, both must be made present through communication by an actor to be able to act in a communication event.

In the following, I will briefly elaborate upon how in this thesis I understand two central concepts related to strategic communication, namely strategy, and organization.

Strategy from a communication-centered perspective

My take on strategy, or strategizing, is influenced by the larger "turn" towards understanding strategy as a micro-level social activity which takes into consideration the strategic aspect of organizing (Golsorkhi, Rouleau, Seidl, & Vaara, 2015). From a strategy-as-practice perspective, strategy can be understood as "a situated, socially accomplished activity" (Jarzabkowski, Balogun, & Seidl, 2007, p. 7). This socially accomplished activity is often conceptualized by strategy-aspractice researchers as *strategizing*, which can be understood as "those actions, interactions and negotiations of multiple actors and the situated practices that they draw upon in accomplishing that activity" (Jarzabkowski et al., 2007, pp. 7-8). Thus, instead of the traditional understanding of strategy as something the organization "has" (Jarzabkowski et al., 2007), strategy-as-practice researchers instead emphasize that all organizational members contribute to strategy-making, i.e. strategizing. In an attempt to explain strategy from a practice perspective, Whittington (2006) offered a framework in which he proposes that strategy consists of three "components": 1) practices as "shared routines of behavior, including traditions, norms and procedures for thinking, acting and using "things" (p. 619), 2) praxis which refers to the activity, i.e. the actual doing of strategy, and 3) practitioners which refers to those who do strategy (Whittington, 2006).

In recent years, a growing number of researchers have highlighted the constitutive, or performative, function of strategy and thereby placed communication at the fore also in strategy research (e.g., Fenton & Langley, 2011; Vargha, 2018;

Vásquez, Bencherki, Cooren, & Sergi, 2018). By doing so, they have not only brought together the closely related perspectives of strategy-as-practice and CCO, but also further shown the usefulness of departing from a communication-centered perspective for investigating the complex accomplishment of organizing.

Understanding strategy as a socially accomplished activity and negotiated in communication was for me the main reason that I selected to study employees. Therefore, strategy as a socially accomplished activity should, like my understanding of the constitutive role of communication, be understood as a metatheory which on a more general level has guided me especially at the formative phase of this thesis project. It is important to point out however, that I do not reject the idea of strategy as an object as it can serve as such in an interaction where an employee or manager refers to "our strategy" to influence the interaction in a specific way (see also Cooren, 2018).

Organization from a communication-centered perspective

To understand why employees should matter to strategic communication researchers, it is also necessary to explain in more detail how I approach the concept of organization in this thesis.

The concept "organization" was for a long time taken for granted as the smallest unit of analysis in strategic communication (L. T. Christensen & Cornelissen, 2011), and it was self-explanatory to define strategic communication as the purposeful use of communication by an *organization* to fulfill its goals (Hallahan et al., 2007). However, as more and more disciplines were incorporated under the umbrella term of strategic communication, the idea of the formal organization as the unit of analysis was no longer considered satisfactory. While attempts to broaden the understanding by introducing the concept of "communicative entity" were made, a growing number of researchers have called for a reconsideration of the idea of entity-thinking altogether.

Gulbrandsen and Just (2016a) argue that the idea of organizations as entities must be abandoned altogether in favor of an understanding of organizations as relational networks constantly re-formed. According to Gulbrandsen and Just, the concepts of *structure*, *process*, and *purpose* are useful for defining the networked organization. A networked organization is made up of a structure consisting of the various relationships that are formed and re-formed; it is made up

of procedures which constrain the actions of its members through their roles and positions in their network, and it is defined through a unifying purpose which directs the members' actions towards a common aim or else the network would lose its raison d'être.

I largely agree with Gulbrandsen and Just's definition of an organization, with the only difference that I, when it comes to conceptualizing organization, lean more towards the both and neither perspective suggested by Taylor (2014), one of the leading figures within the Montreal school within the CCO strand of organization theory. Taylor suggests that if we understand the basis of communication as transactional¹, then process (organizing) and entity (organization) "become merely artefacts of the constructive communicational logic (Taylor, 2014, p. 35). Important here is to understand that identities of both individuals and organizations are constructed by the communicative process, but also that "process [...] has no meaning in the absence of an encounter of entities" (Taylor, 2014, p. 35). Thus, while I at large agree with Gulbrandsen and Just's (2016a, 2016b) notion of organizations as networked socio-material constructs, I still consider the idea of the organization as an entity evoked in interaction by participating actors as an important part of understanding the function of organizations in communication processes. Explained differently, while I view organizations as constituted in communication, I also view them as necessary entities that interactants must make present as a significant symbol/ordering device to be able to have a meaningful conversation. Thus, my understanding of organization is also grounded in CCO, and especially the Montreal school's pragmatist influenced version in which communication is understood as what holds beings, whether human or non-human, together through a third being (e.g., organization) (Cooren, 2018). This idea, usually called unit of co-orientation (also depicted as A–B–X) is the foundational building block of organization. This idea further

.

¹ Simpson (2009) explains transaction in the following way: while meaning is shared by actors in interaction, the actors are the continuously emerging meaning in transaction. Simpson builds on Mead and his notion that through a "conversation of gestures" we come to "understand each other and ourselves as mutually and socially constituted" (p. 1334). Through our gestural conversations social meanings emerge. Here, Mead's idea of the "me" is central, as it is the "me" which represents the collective social meanings that a person has reflexively acquired through transaction, and that the "I", the other part of the self, can respond to. Taylor himself gives examples of marriage and buying a product as situations which over time have been "ascribed" certain meanings which frame the interactions taking place. Here, the concept of "significant symbols", similar to Cooren and Caidor's (2019) notion of "ordering devices", such as "priest" and "parents in law" during a wedding, is essential as they facilitate our understanding by enabling us to make use of symbols that we hold more or less in common.

shows the importance of also understanding organization as the meaningful entity which A and B are oriented towards. A and B can refer to two employees, but also to an employee and a customer, which are the actors and type of interaction that I study in article five.

Role from a communication-centered perspective

In this thesis, the concept of role is used, as it has become an established concept for explicating employees' various communicative "functions" essential for negotiating and accomplishing organizing and organization. As explained in the introduction, I define role partly as Madsen and Verhoeven (2019), i.e. "a set of communication activities that an employee is expected to perform" (p. 146) to capture the formal nature of roles, produced through managerial expectations, and partly as that which emerges through social interactions and expectations beyond those of managers. This dual understanding of role is useful as it takes into account both the formal and social dimensions of roles and is in line with my overall aim to broaden our understanding of employees' role as communicators.

Most contemporary conceptualizations of *roles* can be said to originate from two theoretical traditions: social psychology and symbolic interactionism (Martin & Wilson, 2005). In recent decades, critical and postmodern influences have however developed role theory. One influential definition of role was made by Linton in his book *The study of man* (1936) where he defined role as the responsibilities associated with a position or status. Linton considered interaction to be governed by what was expected by a specific position, which gave rise to what usually is referred to as structural role theory (Martin & Wilson, 2005). This theory assumes that shared expectations on different roles an agent can enact through its position or status are inscribed into the culture, and thereby govern interaction. Another influential contributor to structural role theory was Parson, who conceptualized role as an essential social mechanism positioning individuals in the social structure (Martin & Wilson, 2005). I do however to a greater extent embrace the understanding of roles emanating from symbolic interactionism which disregards the structural role theory's idea of roles as something stable, and instead conceives them as emerging and evolving through and in interaction. Thus, while I believe that ideal typologies such as Madsen and Verhoeven's (2019) are useful from a theoretical viewpoint as they provide clarity regarding some important communication responsibilities employees carry out in their work, I believe that it is important to go beyond these strict typologies when empirically exploring employees' communication role and to understand that roles, just as identities, are constantly negotiated, contested, and evolving.

Given that role theory is used extensively in public relations, I feel the need to briefly relate my understanding and pragmatic use of the concept of role in relation to this body of research. The theory of public relations and communication manager roles was firstly introduced by Broom and Smith (1979) as they argued that "practitioners approach their jobs differently and have different types of relationships with their clients" (p. 47), meaning that practitioners' roles are socially defined. In their study, Broom and Smith identified and tested four roles: the expert prescriber, the communication facilitator, the problem solver, and the communication technician. In a later article, Dozier (1984) argued that these roles can be collapsed into two; the manager and the technician. Especially the dichotomy between managers and technicians has had a very strong influence on both public relations theory and on practitioners' understanding of the job, as it has acted as a normative framework for explaining the desired role of public relations practitioners and communication managers. Role theory is still relevant today in both public relations theory and strategic communication. For example, Steyn (2002, 2009, 2018) has written extensively on the roles of public relations practitioners, and recently Zerfass and Franke (2013) suggested that strategic communicators internally take on the roles as consultants and enablers when interacting with other organizational members.

To understand the assumptions underlying the understanding of roles in public relations, one has to return to Broom and Smith (1979) and their original article, as studies often simply refer to their article instead of providing their own definition of roles that practitioners take on. While Broom and Smith have a quite elaborated and interaction-based definition of role, which shows in their understanding of role as both an approach to one's job and as a specific relationship one has to another person, the resulting typology of roles prescribed by Broom and Smith and their followers obscures the contested and processual nature of roles. Thus, while role theory is useful for conceptualizing and presenting certain facets of how employees embrace and enact communication roles, the dominance of this way of conceptualizing role in public relations and subsequently strategic communication thus obscures the ongoing negotiation and

constitution of identities that is important for gaining a more profound knowledge of communication roles.

Therefore, while I use the concept of role established in strategic communication, I draw extensively on the concepts of identity and identity work for my own understanding of role. Self-identity is one of the most researched concepts in social science. However, despite that, there still exists no unified understanding of identity. However, according to Gioia, this is because:

[...] that is just the way most people prefer it. Maintaining a certain optimal amount of ambiguity in defining myself grants me some latitude over time and context to harbor a wide range of opinions, beliefs, and values; to engage in many varied actions; and to see myself as an adaptive individual. (p. 20)

In recent years, postmodern ideas have further developed how we view identity. Tracy and Trethewey (2005) introduced the "crystallized self", a metaphor that captures the self's multidimensional character that develops into "different shapes depending on the various discourses through which they are constructed and constrained." (p. 186). Their conceptualization of identity enables a broader understanding and enables richer explanations of how identity is formed and shaped over time by different discourses in society and at work.

In line with a more constitutive and processual understanding of identity, the concept of identity work has gained popularity during the last decades. The most frequently used definition was given by Sveningsson and Alvesson (2003), who defined it as when people engage in "forming, repairing, maintaining, strengthening or revising the constructions that are productive of a sense of coherence and distinctiveness" (p. 1165). Their definition focuses on the internal process of reflection, but others, such as Watson (2008), have emphasized that identity work also is a social process where people form their identities together with others, and by engaging with organizational discourses.

It is in this more processual and discursively influenced way that I understand and conceptualize employees' communication role. Employees' communication role in relation to their work and position is not a real set of fixed responsibilities. Rather, they are constructed through the interplay of an employee's identity work, organizational and managerial discourses and interactions with other people. Thus, as managerial discourses play greater emphasis on employees' communication role and communication responsibilities, it is reasonable to assume that

employees start to engage with these expectations more actively in their identity work, either embracing or rejecting them.

Concluding the theoretical framework

In this chapter, I have presented my theoretical framework in more detail. I have explained what I mean with a communication-centered perspective, i.e. a perspective that has communication as metatheory and which subsequently shapes my understanding of strategic communication, strategy, organization, and role. In this chapter, I have also clarified my position within strategic communication, and explained that I join previous research that departs from a "communication perspective" on strategic communication. This entails that I view strategy as a socially accomplished activity, organizations as constituted through communication, and role as a communicative but rarely stable accomplishment.

Methodology and empirical material

In this chapter, I will firstly explain my pragmatist position. The initial reflexive philosophical discussion is then followed by a method section in which I explain how I have collected and analyzed my empirical material. In this latter method section, I also reflect upon the matters of quality and ethics as an understanding of these matters in relation to one's method is vital for assessing the knowledge produced.

A pragmatist position

Strategic communication as a research field has both developed from and embraces perspectives ranging from functionalism and realism to social constructionism. In such a pluralistic research community, it is difficult to thoroughly engage in conversations without at least accepting the *possibility* of the simultaneous existence of both one Truth and/or several truths, and without accepting the prospect that we will probably never settle on a definite view of truth(s) once and for all. In line with the pragmatist perspective suggested by Gulbrandsen and Just (2016b), in this thesis I embrace the possibility that the social world might simultaneously be objective and relative, what Gulbrandsen and Just describe as an:

"[...] empirical existence consisting of different layers (truths, meanings, traditions, etc.), some objective, some subjective, some a mixture of both. Moreover, some apparently objective layers may turn subjective and vice versa. And all of this happens in the social, inter-subjective process of trying to understand what is at hand." (Gulbrandsen & Just, 2016b, p. 48)

Gulbrandsen and Just argue that a pragmatist perspective entails an accommodating and tolerant stance towards other perspectives than one's own. In such a

pluralistic field as strategic communication, this can create a more constructive conversation in the research community as committing to it entails that you consciously attempt to maintain an openness to others and avoid the contraproductive tendency of digging methodological trenches. Instead, it encourages you to strive to engage and maintain a constructive, although sometimes critical, dialogue with all perspectives. I strongly agree with Tsoukas (2009) when he writes that constructive conversations between different theoretical lenses are essential for a research community as they refine the debate that keeps the research community's conversations alive and thereby aid our understanding of the studied phenomena. Thus, while pragmatism is but one perspective among others, I sympathize and adhere to its aspiration to be open-minded. However, this should not be misunderstood as an "anything goes" approach that some interpretations of the pragmatist perspective have been accused of (Denzin, 2012). Rather, it should be understood as an aspiration to accept competing perspectives and an ambition to constructively engage with them instead of simply rejecting or disqualifying them due to a disagreement regarding the nature of their Truth/truths claim(s).

A pragmatist perspective does however entail another commitment besides the acceptance of the "anti-representational view of knowledge" (Rorty, 1999, p. xxvi), which entails that the desire to represent reality in the most accurate way (subjectively or objectively) is not considered the main aim of science. The second commitment that the pragmatist perspective entails is ascribing to its basic premise, namely that the meaning (and importance) of ideas should be evaluated based on their consequences rather than their causes (Elkjaer & Simpson, 2011), or as Peirce phrases it in what today is considered the originating maxim of Pragmatism:

Consider what effects, which might conceivably have practical bearings, we conceive the object of our conception to have. Then, our conception of those effects is the whole of our conception of the object. (Peirce, 1878, p. 293)

This, in short, means that we should consider the potential consequences of our knowledge and evaluate knowledge on the basis of whether it is "useful" or not. Pragmatism entails an assumption that knowledge of the world is inseparable from agency in it (Legg & Hookway, 2019), and as we are all participants (practitioners) in our social world, no matter if we are researchers or practitioners, we all "continuously construct and re-construct the social meanings that shape our

thought and actions" (Simpson, 2009, p. 1333). By accepting this, and directing attention to in what way knowledge can be "useful" to a particular group, one thereby brings the discussion "closer" to the social world that is being studied and simultaneously opens up for the critical discussion on what the knowledge we produce *does* as we, as active participants in our social world, contribute to the ongoing construction and reconstruction of meaning through the research we conduct. While this give rise to a new question, namely how to evaluate the practical consequences of knowledge production, I take inspiration from the phronetic approach suggested by Flyvbjerg (2001) where you as a researcher attempt to contribute to the reflexive analysis and discussions of values and interests in order to contribute to a more enlightened debate on a certain topic. Research guided by phronesis thus strives "to clarify and deliberate about the problems and risks we face and to outline how things may be done differently, in full knowledge that we cannot find ultimate answers to these questions or even a single version of what the questions are" (Flyvbjerg, 2001, p. 140). My responsibility as a researcher is then to reflect upon how I can produce knowledge which informs relevant actors how and why things might and perhaps should be done differently. In my case, providing an employee-centric and communication-centric perspective on employees' role as communicators enables me to contribute such knowledge as it places the employee in the center and thereby challenges the current "way of thinking" of the employee communication role which has emerged predominately out of management-centric research. The insights regarding how this idea has emerged, how employees experience these role-expectations, and how they are communicatively practiced, produced by this thesis thereby benefit both employees and managers as they favor and offer a "way of thinking" of employees concretely grounded in employees' actual experiences and practice instead of unrealistic managerial ideals of employees "living the brand".

Studying employees' communication role

The purpose of this section is to show how I have planned, designed, and conducted my thesis project to fulfill the project's overarching aim to contribute knowledge which improves and broadens our understanding of employees as communicators by empirically investigating the employee communication role

and communication responsibility. In this chapter, I will explain my overarching research design for the project as a whole, while simultaneously refraining from mixing methods in each sub-study. I will also explain and discuss my collection and analysis of the empirical material. Finally, I will also reflect upon the matters of quality and ethics in relation to my studies.

Overarching method strategy

Given my aim to contribute knowledge which improves and broadens our understanding of employees as communicators, I identified a need to approach the phenomenon broadly and investigate potential communicative antecedents, employees' communicative practice, and how their communication role is understood and experienced by employees as well as by other relevant actors. To concretize the purpose of the overall thesis project, and in line with the conventional view on research strategy (Bryman, 2007), I formulated initial research questions to guide the following decisions regarding how to design my project to deepen our understanding of employees' communication role and communication responsibility.

It is however important to point out that my research questions have evolved and changed during the thesis project. As pointed out by Bryman (2007), the idea of the fundamental role of research questions for guiding the early stages of the research design can be considered somewhat of a normative ideal, and has been questioned by more qualitatively oriented researchers who instead argue that research questions gradually emerge during the research project rather than being fixed at the start. While formulating initial research questions in the early stages of the thesis project enabled me to concretize the overall purpose and to plan the method strategy, the thesis project has simultaneously been characterized by an emergent strategy as new insights have emerged and as various emerging possibilities and constraints have influenced my project along the way.

Another factor influencing the research design is the matter of *access*. Tracy (2020) describes the initial stages of a research process as a "dance" between one's research questions and one's access to empirical material. In my case, my involvement in the research project *Communicative organizations*, a four year research project studying the importance of communication for the success and goal-attainment of organizations, gave me access to several case organizations who had

agreed to participate in both quantitative and qualitative studies. This access enabled me to maintain my broad approach in which I intended to conduct both quantitative and qualitative methods to explore employees' communication role and communication responsibility from different perspectives. It also provided me with great amounts of material which would have been impossible to collect on my own. However, this possibility also meant that I had to make some adjustments to my initial plan as the project of collecting all this data posed different types of challenges both to me and my thesis project, as well as to my colleagues.

Besides the identified need to approach the phenomenon of study broadly and from different perspectives, I also identified that a mixed method design would be the best strategy for the overall thesis project given that combining quantitative and qualitative methods is appropriate when one has identified a need for "using different methods for different inquiry purposes" (Greene, Caracelli, & Graham, 1989, p. 259). Using a mixed method approach as my overall method strategy enabled me to collect material based on what I conceived would be most suitable for answering each research question. For example, employees' attitudes towards communication and their communication role as well as the exploration of potential antecedents to employees' predisposition towards taking communication responsibility were deemed suitable for investigating through quantitative methods as in my case I was more interested in gaining an understanding of employees' general attitude patterns towards the communicative dimensions studied. However, as I also identified the need to explore the phenomenon of employees' communication role and communication responsibility indepth, both how employees experience it and the communication practice as such, I also identified that some research questions were explored through qualitative methods given that they are usually considered suitable when the purpose is to explore a group and population and when there is a need for providing a complex and detailed understanding of a phenomenon (Creswell & Poth, 2017).

Given the different characteristics of the quantitative and qualitative research processes, it is important to mention is that those sub-studies in which I, or my colleagues, used qualitative methods to collect material (articles two, four, and five) had more of an emergent strategy as the research questions were refined during the research process. In contrast, the sub-studies in which I used quantitative methods to collect empirical material (articles one and three) had a more fixed strategy as the research questions resulted in hypotheses which were then

tested. I will return to the method strategy for each individual article later on. Now, however, I will explain how I have employed mixed method as overarching research design.

A note on my mixed method research design

Good social science is problem driven and not methodology driven in the sense that it employs those methods that for a given problematic, best help answer the research questions at hand. More often than not, a combination of qualitative and quantitative methods will do the task best. Fortunately, there seems currently to be a general relaxation in the old and unproductive separation of qualitative and quantitative methods. (Flyvbjerg, 2006, p. 242)

As explained in the previous section, I considered a mixed method design the most suitable for achieving my overarching aim to empirically explore and deepen our understanding of employees' communication role and communication responsibility from different perspectives. This was partly due to the realization that the utilization of both quantitative and qualitative methods for collecting empirical material would enable me to fulfill my aim to contribute knowledge to improve and broaden our understanding of employees as communicators, and partly due to the possibilities of access.

However, researchers using mixed methods have been critiqued by developers of the approach for their inability to: 1) express how their research fits into current mixed methods research, 2) describe how they understand mixed methods, 3) describe how the approach was applied in their own research, and 4) describe their philosophical approach (Leech, 2010). Therefore, I intend to briefly explain how I have employed the mixed method approach as an overall approach in my thesis project, and how this strategy has enabled me to achieve my aim to explore and deepen our understanding of employees' communication role and communication responsibility.

The influence from both the quantitative and qualitative paradigms has resulted in that it is now difficult to define mixed method in a narrow sense, meaning that the label of mixed methods accommodates research designs ranging from QUAL+quan (predominately qualitative), QUAL+QUAN (equally qualitative and quantitative), and QUAN+qual (predominately quantitative). Within the body of research using mixed methods there is an ongoing debate regarding the relationship between qualitative and quantitative approaches and whether

they are commensurable or not (Denscombe, 2008). While some researchers argue that it is possible to identify common ground between quantitative and qualitative methodologies and emphasize the similarities of the approaches (e.g., Onwuegbuzie & Leech, 2005; Reichardt & Rallis, 1994), and some mixed method advocates are explicit with their disregard of epistemological concerns (e.g., Bryman, 2009), others are more skeptical towards the commensurability of quantitative and qualitative approaches given their often varying philosophical premises (e.g., Brewer & Hunter, 1989; Morse, 2003).

As previously explained, I adhere to pragmatism and thereby accept the possibility of the simultaneous existence of both one Truth and/or several truths and embrace the possibility that the social world might simultaneously be objective and relative. Pragmatism has been popular among proponents of the mixed method approach as a way to bridge the paradigm chasm between the qualitative and quantitative research paradigms (e.g., Denscombe, 2008; Johnson, Onwuegbuzie, & Turner, 2007; Morgan, 2007). The uptake of pragmatism by mixed method proponents has however been heavily critiqued by Denzin (2012) who argue that pragmatism is mistaken by mixed method researchers as a methodology of "whatever works" which thus obscures the incommensurable differences between qualitative and quantitative methodologies. This fear is visible in my research design as well. My adherence to the pragmatic position and its openness towards the possibility of the existence of both one Truth and several truths should not be understood as an "anything goes" approach to methodology. While through my pragmatic position I embrace what Fay (1996) calls "interactionism", namely that you should strive to engage other perspectives by focusing on what unites you rather than differentiates you and instead direct attention towards what knowledge does, I do not believe in the unreflexive mixing of methodologies within one study. Therefore, I have utilized a mixed method approach as an overarching method strategy, but with one methodology, either quantitative or qualitative, in each specific sub-study. However, given my own belief that you do not measure an accessible reality through quantitative methods, I simultaneously agree with Schwandt (2000) in his statement that "[a]ll research is interpretive, and we face a multiplicity of methods that are suitable for different kinds of understandings" (p. 210). Thus, although I use both qualitative and quantitative methods in this project, my opinion, formed out of my reading of pragmatism and phronesis, is that these should ultimately be evaluated based on how well the knowledge contributes to the reflexive analysis and discussions to contribute to a more enlightened debate on a certain topic, rather than on their suitability for explaining the social world.

Sampling and selection strategies

Given that the empirical material analyzed in this thesis project to empirically explore and deepen our understanding of employees' communication role and communication responsibility from different perspectives originates from three different sources: the research project communicative organizations in which I was a member, an interview study conducted by me, and an observation study conducted by me, I will explain the sampling strategies for each project individually starting with the Communicative organizations project. Overall, there are mainly three circumstances which have influenced and shaped the sampling strategy and which therefore will be discussed in the remainder of this sub-section. These circumstances are: 1) my participation in a research project in which we co-collected data, 2) the two-step and double-level case selection process involving an initial selection of case organizations for achieving the aim of the research project Communicative organizations of which I was a member, and a subsequent selection of case organizations and individuals for achieving the aim of my own thesis project and my specific sub-studies, and finally 3) my choice of mixed method as overarching thesis project method strategy which entails the utilization of both random sampling and purposive sampling depending on whether the sub-study utilized a qualitative or quantitative method.

After deciding that a mixed method approach would enable me to fulfill my aim in the most satisfying way, I then progressed to deciding what type of cases that would enable me to collect relevant and information rich material. Hammersley and Atkinson's (1995) argument that the selection of a case is "a matter of identifying the sort of setting that would be more appropriate for investigation of the research problem as currently formulated" (p, 79), while mainly intended for an audience interested in ethnography, aptly summarizes the basic selection criteria. Furthermore, similarly to the initial step of formulation of tentative research questions, the issue of *access* plays a part in the case selection process, something which has been noted in those writings on method which address the research process reflexively and transparently (e.g., Czarniawska, 2007; Tracy, 2020), in comparison to those who depict the research strategy and design process as strictly linear consisting of a number of methodological and method

choices that it is possible to decide upon regardless of potential constraints such as access, time, and ethics (e.g., Creswell & Poth, 2017).

Most text books on method recommend a *purposive* sampling strategy for a qualitative approach to enable the identification of *information-rich* cases (Patton, 2015; Tracy, 2020), and a *probability* sampling strategy for quantitative approach for ensuring a truly random, statistically representative, sample that will allow for *generalization* (Patton, 2015); my approach has, given the circumstances of belonging to a research project, followed a somewhat different logic to some extent, while still adhering to them as much as possible.

Sampling strategy in The Communicative organizations project

I became a member and entered the research project Communicative organizations after the design of the research project was completed and I did not participate in the initial case selection process. Thus, some of the case organizations from which I have used empirical material were already selected when I began drafting my own project design. Given the overlaps between the overall aim of the research project and the aim of my thesis project, I considered the material gathered in the project useful for my own aim to explore and deepen an understanding of employees' communication role and communication responsibility, and therefore I combined the material we collected together with material that I collected on my own. The overall aim of the research project Communicative organizations was to increase knowledge about the importance of communication for strategic goal achievement in organizations. This aim was further broken down into various more concrete sub-themes with specific research questions (e.g., Falkheimer et al., 2017). Based on these overall themes, the sub-themes, and their research questions, three of my colleagues then reached out to potential cases that were considered to be information-rich in relation to the aim of the research project. In the end, eleven of the organizations approached wanted to participate. Thus, while the organizations to some extent were self-selected, the sampling strategy for the overall research project follows an intensity sampling approach that manifest the phenomenon intensely and thus provide information-rich cases (Patton, 2015). Given that the participating organizations volunteered to participate in the study, and contributed both time-wise and financially, it can be argued that they are more interested in the knowledge produced by the research project than the average organization, and that the participating organizations therefore deviate from the typical organization. However, even though the volunteering case organizations to some extent can be considered deviating in the sense that most of them have external and internal communication issues high on their agenda, the possibility to gain access to five potentially information rich cases, to me, outweighed the drawbacks of not adhering to a purposeful sampling procedure in the strictest sense.

Besides the sampling strategy for the overall research project communicative organization, the project consisted of one initial quantitative phase and one qualitative phase. For the quantitative phase, we chose a sampling strategy partly based on standard procedure, namely simple random sampling within the whole organization. However, as some participating organizations had specific preferences, the sampling strategies for the quantitative phase in the research project was the following (see also Falkheimer et al., 2017):

- simple random sample within the whole organization,
- simple random sample within one geographic area of the organization,
- simple random sampling and total population sampling within several different divisions/units in the organization (the latter kind of sampling was conducted in units with rather small populations; less than 1,000 employees),
- total population sampling within the whole organization (only conduced in the smallest organization with 250 employees).

After the quantitative phase of the research project was finished, the quantitative phase commenced. At this stage, insights from the quantitative study and interviews with key personnel enabled us to select what we considered to be cases that would provide us with information-rich material on different themes. One of the themes that we wanted to explore deeper was ambassadorship, and the material that was collected on this theme material was then used by me in article four.

Selection of informants for the interview study

In my interview study with communication managers, I was interested in how the practitioners' engagement with, and adoption of, the strategy discourse enable and constrain their understanding of themselves and their work. To better understand how communication practitioners engage with the strategy discourse is important given that "strategic skills" today are considered a hygiene competence for communication practitioners (see Rosén, 2014), and since it is im-

portant to understand the power effects of the strategy discourse in order to understand why employees increasingly are understood and framed as strategic communicators in organizational texts and talk. Altogether, I used a mix of what is best described as a mix of a purposeful/theoretical intensive sampling, and a purposeful snowball sampling. Initially, I purposefully contacted a number of heads of communication as I considered it inevitable that in their work they have had to engage with the strategy discourse. However, I also considered that I was following a theoretical sampling rationale as I purposefully approached practitioners who I believed would engage with the strategy discourse given their position and/or title, and thus would provide me with information rich cases. After each interview, I asked the interviewees if they could recommend additional people to interview. This was done deliberately as I reasoned that the heads of communication that I initially interviewed were likely to recommend people who they considered worked strategically, and who thus had engaged with the strategy discourse. In those cases where I believed that the recommended practitioner could provide me with relevant material, I followed the recommendation. Although it can be argued that this strategy increases the likelihood that the sample supports my argument (Silverman, 2015), my aim was to produce a better understanding of how practitioners engage with the strategy discourse rather than to investigate if practitioners engage with the strategy discourse or not. Given that previous research has showed that strategic skills are considered essential skills requested in job advertisements (Rosén, 2014), I considered it more important to get information-rich cases that could contribute to a deeper understanding of practitioners' engagement with the strategy discourse.

Selection of case for the observational study

For the observation study, I initially searched for what is usually referred to as an intensive case (Patton, 2015) in the sense that I was searching for an organization in which the employees' main work task entailed that they interact with stakeholders. This would ensure that I collected information-rich material. However, after some test observations in two organizations, I realized that I had to find an extreme case in the sense that the employees I observed had to have stakeholder interaction as their main job responsibility, or otherwise I would spend more time that I could afford waiting for the type of interaction I was interested in observing. I therefore decided to refrain from doing the study in two organizations that kindly granted me access given that I realized that the

employees did not interact with stakeholders to the extent necessary for me to be able to collect information-rich material. In the end, I managed to identify and gain access to a suitable extreme case, extreme referring to the fact that it was brimming with employee–stakeholder interactions.

While I prefer to describe my observation technique as shadowing rather than ethnography, I still drew inspiration from ethnographic method literature when designing my study. At first, ethnography as method can seem very simple and straightforward (Hammersley & Atkinson, 1995). Although it is difficult to know what one will experience in "the field", and although the research design process tends to be emergent in character, I still began sketching a preliminary research design to begin reflecting on what I needed to do, and to avoid the most obvious mistakes related to shadowing. In this early stage of the study, I was granted access to one organization where I was able to test-shadow some employees. This test-shadowing gave me some invaluable insights which were useful later on in the study, and which enabled me to realize the importance of identifying and gaining access to an extreme case. Following the insight that I needed to gain access to an extreme case, I started searching for a suitable organization. The process of identifying and gaining access to a suitable case organization took me nearly two and a half years, as several of the organizations I reached out to turned down my request after internal discussions. The reason that they turned down my request was mainly due to the ethical dilemma of how I would ensure informed consent of all the customers that I potentially could observe during my study. I will return to the question of informed consent in my analytical and ethical reflection related to article five later on in this chapter.

The empirical material used in the thesis: summary and reflections on epistemology, ethics, transcription quality, and contextual embeddedness

In this sub-section, I will firstly present an overview of the empirical material resulting from the three studies. After that, I will discuss some questions related to the characteristics of the empirical material and how it was collected.

Table I below summarizes the empirical material collected in the three studies and used in the five articles:

Table 1: Overview of empirical material

Article	RQ	Method	Study object	Material	Collected between
1	1	Survey	Attitudes	6 486 responses	Oct 15 – Sep 16
2	1	Interviews	Understandings	26 interviews, average 45 min	Mar 15 – Nov 15
3	2	Survey	Attitudes	4 726 responses	Oct 15 – Sep 16
4	3	Interview, Focus groups	Experiences	28 interviews, average 1 hour	Aug 16-Mar 17
5	4	Observation	Communicative practice	1,5 months, 96 hours	May 18 – Jun 18

As explained, part of the empirical material was collected jointly by the researchers in the research project Communicative organizations, and part was collected solely by me in an interview study and an observation study. In the Communicative organizations project, I had the main responsibility for collection of the material in the quantitative phase. In the qualitative phase however, while we conducted approximately 150 interviews, I only conducted three focus group interviews in this phase as I focused instead on finding a suitable extreme case for my observation study, and negotiating access.

One issue in need of discussion is the use of secondary, or project material, and primary data and the mix between them. I have analyzed empirical material that I did not collect or transcribe myself in two of the articles (article two and four). Thus, I will discuss four potential problems with using secondary data and account for my decisions and reasons in relation to these. The four aspects I will discuss are: epistemological concerns, ethical concerns, transcription concerns, and contextual embeddedness.

Firstly, the use of secondary data gives rise to epistemological concerns (Irwin, 2013). Irwin points out that qualitative interviews usually entail an approach to material collection in which the material is constructed during the interview in the interaction between interviewer and interviewee and part of the meaning creation and interpretation are conducted *in situ* as the interviewer and interviewee respond to each other's questions and accounts. Thus, part of the interpretation has already been made during the interviews. Irwin furthermore points out that the characteristics of qualitative research pose an epistemological challenge given that the construction of the empirical material during the interview

is shaped by the research questions, the interviewer's own assumptions, theoretical and methodological preferences. I was aware of this when I decided to use it in my own articles.

However, as pointed out by Irwin, the method of semi-structured interviews, which was used in the research project Communicative organizations, has greater transparency than other types of qualitatively collected material as the primary researcher's own role and assumptions are more visible, which make secondary analysis possible and even potentially productive from Irwin's viewpoint. Additionally, I was participating in the research design and formulation of the research questions, and thus had a good understanding of my colleagues assumptions and ambitions with the empirical material. We continuously discussed what we considered relevant to study, and collectively agreed on what to zoomin on. Furthermore, the interview material that I have used for articles two and four has been collected solely by researchers belonging to the research project. This material was thus collected following a design which we collectively agreed on and with topics that we collectively discussed and agreed on. The ambition with the interviews was to gain employees' own accounts and experiences of ambassadorship, and while I did not collect the majority of the empirical material, I stayed true to the original aim with the interviews in my later analysis, except for my decision to use identity work as theoretical lens (see article four). Furthermore, I agree with researchers such as Hammersley (2010) and Bishop (2009) in their questioning of the privileged awareness of the primary researcher and their belief that the distance of the secondary researcher has the potential to contribute analytical and critical distance.

Secondly, the use of secondary data gives rise to ethical problems related to informed consent. Interviews are usually produced under circumstances involving trust and ethics of care (Irwin, 2013). For example, while one is able to renegotiate informed consent during an observation study as the theoretical focus changes, it is difficult to do this when one is about to analyze secondary interview data, as contacting all interviewees again would be a very time consuming process. We followed the standard procedure and informed the interviewees that we would use the interview material in the research project, and got consent. While I did not conduct all the interviews myself, my participation in the design of the study and in deciding what topics to investigate ensured that my analysis was aligned with what we informed the interviewees we were interested in studying.

Thirdly, the use of secondary data makes transcription quality an important issue. As noted by Poland (2002) transcripts can differ extensively from what has actually been said during the interviews. To some extent, this can vary depending on the accuracy and care of the transcriber. However, this shows that the interpretation process, although commencing already during the interview, continues during the transcription phase. Poland argues that the detailed process of conversation analysis produces the most rigorous, transparent, and credible type of transcriptions, thereby reducing the influence of the quality of transcription. However, transcribing to fulfill the requirements of conversation analysis is painstaking, and might be unnecessary depending on the purpose of the transcription (Poland, 2002). Poland suggest that in large sample sizes where the aim with the interview is to catalogue experiences rather than naturally occurring talk, the rigor of conversation analysis might be unnecessary. In the research project, we conducted verbatim transcriptions of the interviews as we considered this important to be able to analyze how different actors (managers, employees, and communication managers) experience and make sense of the topics we were interested in, such as ambassadorship, internal communication. However, we did not transcribe pauses, emphases, or any other additional information that could disclose how the interviewees talked about certain topics. Given that in articles two and four I was interested in the interviewees' experiences and understandings rather than the conversation as such, I judged the quality of the secondary data verbatim transcriptions (as well as my own primary data) to be sufficient for my purposes as they enabled me to produce the knowledge I aimed for.

Lastly, the use of secondary data makes the contextualized nature of empirical material important to discuss. Irwin (2013) reflects on the possibility to mix empirical material collected in different projects by taking one of her own research projects as examples. In this, Irwin and her colleagues asked "if we could enable a meaningful analytic conversation across datasets" (p. 303). This was a question that I asked myself when I was about to use material from my own interview study which I had conducted prior to the project, together with material that I and my colleagues had collected in the Communicative organizations project. This could pose a potential issue given the contextualized nature of empirical material. However, after assessing the material collected in the two studies, I realized that the contextual embeddedness could instead be seen as a strength.

This was due to the fact that I was able both to analyze accounts on how practitioners engage with the strategy discourse in a study where I explicitly asked them about strategy, and in a study where strategy was not the main focus, but nevertheless was present in the interview accounts. Thus, as recommended by Irwin, I took the contextual embeddedness of the material into consideration, and considered it possible to enable a meaningful analytical conversation between the material I collected on my own, and the material collected by my colleagues.

Zooming in on the five articles: analytical and ethical reflections

Article one

In this study, the project group was interested in managers' and employees' attitudes towards communication and communication practitioners, as this could deepen our understanding of how organizational members perceive communication. Rather than focusing on communication practitioners, which is common in strategic communication, we considered managers and employees as a more suitable sample for investigating the status of communication and communication practitioners in organizations, given that status to a great extent is an interactional accomplishment, for example discernable through the popularity of an individual (Collins, 2004), or group of individuals. Thus, investigating other organizational members' attitudes towards communication and communication practitioners is important to provide a more profound understanding of how others' view communication and communication practitioners. This is due to the fact that it complements previous studies' investigation of the status of communication and communication practitioners which predominately ask communication practitioners to estimate their own status and the status of their work.

The respondents were informed that the survey was voluntary, and were given the standard information one should provide, such as name of the organization conducting the survey, sponsorship, purpose of the study, and anonymity and confidentiality (Fowler, 2014). We did not inform the respondents that by answering the survey they gave their consent, something that we in hindsight should have done. However, if respondents would have reached out to us and asked us to delete their answers, we would of course have complied with their request and their right to always change their mind regarding participation. As I was responsible for administering the survey, I also ensured that all those who e-

mailed or contacted me in other ways and asked me to delete them from the list of respondents were granted their request.

During both the creation of the survey and the presentation of the findings, we took measures to ensure that we did not create questions or present data for a small category of people who because of that might be identifiable (Fowler, 2014).

Article two

In this study, I was interested in understanding how communication practitioners engaged with the strategy discourse to make sense of themselves and their practice. My approach is best descried as a combination of life-story interviewing with a conventional interview style that shared similarities to a discursive interview approach. In hindsight, I would have chosen to combine a type of life-story interview with a discursive interview to gain a better understanding of how the practitioners engaged with the strategy discourse both when talking about themselves and their career journey, and when talking about their work. Discursive interviews are an approach to the interview in which you are interested in how certain discourses enable and constrain practitioners (Brinkmann & Kvale, 2015; Tracy, 2020). Today, I have come to the conclusion that choosing a discursive approach from the start might have enabled me to gain even richer material as I would have actively considered its unique aspects, such as the importance of encouraging variety in response, allowing for diversity, and considering the interviewee as an active participant (Potter & Wetherell, 1987). However, at the time of the study, I did not approach strategy as a discourse (as in article two) and therefore did not approach the interviews as discursive interviews. As pointed out by Brinkmann and Kvale (2015) however, all interviews are discursive by nature and engage various discourses. The open-ended character of my interviews, where I only had four themes and some back-up questions, and my effort to let the interviewees take charge by encouraging them to talk about strategy in relation to their own career and concrete challenges in their work, did however provide me with varied, diverse and co-constructed material which I considered suitable for a form of discursive analysis, since it had similar characteristics to material constructed during discursive interviewing. After inspecting the secondary material that my colleagues had collected I decided that it was suitable as well, since it shared similar characteristics to my own.

Given my discursive approach, it is important to clarify (as I do in article three) that I do not understand discourses in the traditional structuralist way, but rather acknowledge the interplay between agency and structure. I consider this distinction especially important in relation to the ethical problem with discursive analysis pointed out by Hammersley (2014). Hammersley points out that the discrepancy between discursive interviewers' ambition to give account of specific discourses, and the interviewees belief that the interviewer will document and report their experiences and feelings makes discursive interviewing a deceptive and ethically questionable type of interviewing. However, my acknowledgement of the interviewees agency, and my aim to not only trace the discourses, but to try to understand how the interviewees consciously engage with one of the central discourses in the profession, reduces the deceptive nature somewhat. As it was clear to the interviewees that the interviews revolved around strategy, as I explained to them that I was interested in how they understand strategy in relation to their work, I consider the interviewees to be informed of my intent even though they were not fully aware of my intent to understand how the strategy discourse contributes to construct their understanding of themselves and their work.

Article three

Same as for article one.

Article four

In this study, I aimed to contribute an employee perspective on ambassadorship by exploring how employees experience this emerging role-expectation. This would enable me to produce knowledge to complement and problematize existing assumptions predominately originating from a managerial perspective where employees, even though most researchers acknowledge them as active communicators on their own behalf, still are conceptualized as purely organizational resources.

For this study, I used secondary interview material collected by my colleagues, and first hand focus group material produced by myself. The interviews conducted with employees in the Communicative organizations project are best described as conceptual interviews (Brinkmann & Kvale, 2015) in the sense that the purpose was to explore how employees understand and experience certain concepts such as ambassadorship. A similar approach was taken in the focus

group interviews, although we were aware that focus groups, in contrast to single interviews, produce socially constructed knowledge suitable when you want to understand both group processes and individuals' understandings of, for example, an unexplored topic (Cyr, 2019).

Besides the three focus groups conducted by myself, I exclusively used secondary material in this article. As I already have discussed the issues related to secondary material, I will not do it here.

Article five

In this study, I was interested in investigating employees' communicative practices to contribute a more profound understanding of how employees enact their organization in interactions with external stakeholders, and how a unified enactment is collectively negotiated and accomplished. This knowledge is important given that our understanding of employees' communication role and communication responsibility currently is dominated by assumptions originating from research fields such as brand management that tends to depart from a management-centered perspective and neglects the actual communicative practices of employees.

One issue important to discuss in relation to this study is the aspect of my authority as a researcher. The time when ethnographers could claim that they went out in the field and identified the "true" essence of a culture is long gone. Both postmodern and feminist critique against such knowledge claims – from a single, often white western male, point of view – has shifted attention from the doing of research to the writing about it (Davies, 2008; Hammersley & Atkinson, 1995). Thus, contemporary ethnographers, observers, and "shadowers" must be attentive to how their writing on a phenomenon contributes just as much as their actual study of it. Nonetheless, it is still important to remain grounded in practice (Davies, 2008), but remain reflexive throughout all phases of the research process both in the field and when writing up the study. Concern about representation is continuously present when one conducts shadowing. In Czarniawska's (2007) point of view, the entanglement of the researcher is a strength as it makes it hard to objectify the people one is studying. As I discuss in article five, shadowing entails that you, together with the people you study, foreground and background, are different things. My theoretical lens of CCO and (dis)ordering made me foreground the communication events.

To me, the main issues in this study were the ethical issues of informed consent and confidentiality (Davies, 2008). Given that I attempted to study interaction between employees and stakeholders, the issue of informed consent was of utmost concern. How could I ensure that I gained consent from all the people that I would observe during my fieldwork? This question was the main reason that I was denied access to two of the organizations that I contacted and negotiated access to. To the organization that finally gave me access, I explained how I planned to ensure informed consent and confidentiality. Given that I aimed to focus on employees, I explained that my field notes would not contain any detailed information about the customers visiting the office, and that I would anonymize the place and people in my field notes so that it would be difficult to know which office I had conducted my study in. Prior to the study, I informed all the employees and the managers about the purpose of my study and the method I planned to use. I also explained that the nature of observation or shadowing, which is a method with rather open research questions, entails that the research questions can change as you as a researcher gains better understanding of what you are observing, which might result in that the theoretical focus might shift (Davies, 2008).

Davies (2008) furthermore mentions the common question of having to renegotiate informed consent. I was faced with this early on in the study as I and the staff had decided to try to inform every customer about my study. However, we quickly realized that it would interfere with the work of their staffs, *and* also be more confusing for the customers than it would be informative. Given that I did not take detailed notes on the customers' ways of talking and acting, we collectively decided that it was better only to inform them if they specifically asked about who I was, and then explain that I was a researcher conducting a study of the staff.

Summary of articles

In this section, I summarize the articles by highlighting how they contribute to the aim of the thesis to empirically explore employees' communication role and communication responsibility in order to contribute knowledge to broaden our understanding of employees' role as communicators.

Article one

The first article investigates managers' and employees' attitudes towards communication and communication practitioners. This was done through a survey distributed to managers and employees in ten Swedish public and private organizations. In total, 6,486 respondents answered the survey. It shows that both managers and employees perceive communication to be important for individual and organizational success, but that they perceive the role of communication practitioners to be unclear. The findings from the study thereby contribute a more profound understanding of the emergence of employees' communication role and communication responsibility by demonstrating that managers and employees perceive communication as important regardless of the perceived contribution of communication practitioners. This article thus provide a deeper understanding of the emergence of employees' communication role and communication responsibility which is investigated in depth in articles three, four, and five.

Article two

The second article instead investigates the communication practitioners' engagement with, and adoption of, the strategy discourse and what impact this adoption has had on practitioners' understanding of themselves and their work. The empirical material consisted of 26 semi-structured interviews with communication practitioners. Firstly, the study shows that the strategy discourse empowers

communication practitioners to produce accounts of themselves as strategists whose strategic work and expertise in the strategic management of communication is essential to their organization. The discourse enables practitioners to rationalize their self and their work and to distinguish between "worthy" subjectivities and subject positions "unworthy" used to describe less successful practitioners and "ways of working". Secondly, the study also shows that the strategy discourse empowers practitioners to claim greater intra-organizational power and power over others. This is exemplified by how practitioners produce accounts of themselves as strategic experts coaching other organizational members into becoming skilled communicators, which is considered essential to organizational success. Engagement with key ideas and concepts of the strategy discourse thus provides practitioners with a vocabulary and confidence to claim and justify a more central intra-organizational role through which they exert greater influence over the everyday practices of other organizational members. Through the findings, the study provides a deeper understanding of the emergence of employees' communication role and communication responsibility which is investigated in-depth in articles three, four, and five.

Article three

The third article investigates communication responsibility by introducing the concept of *employee communication responsibility*, and testing potential antecedents in internal communication that potentially influence employees' predisposition towards taking communication responsibility. The empirical material used originates from a survey sent out in eleven Swedish public and private organizations. Data were collected from 4,726 employees working in ten Swedish organizations. Half the sample was used for exploratory factor analysis that enabled the identification of a smaller number of factors to construct a model with four hypotheses, and half the sample was used to test the proposed model The model contained the factors *internal communication climate openness, immediate supervisor communication, top management–employee communication, perceived importance of communication*, and *employee communication responsibility*. The study shows that internal communication climate openness, immediate supervisor communication, top management–employee communication, and perceived

importance of communication influence employees' predisposition towards taking communication responsibility, and thereby contribute a more profound understanding of antecedents in internal communication relevant for managers to consider. Through the findings, the study provides a deeper understanding of antecedents to communication role and communication responsibility.

Article four

The forth article instead takes an employee perspective and investigates how employees experience this new role-expectation. The empirical material consisted of 28 semi-structured interviews and four focus groups with employees. The study shows that employees embrace the role of ambassador, but that it simultaneously produces identity-tensions which can result in that employees refrain from acting as ambassadors for their organization. Most employees see the ambassador role as part of their work role and as a responsibility of a professional employee. However, the ambassador role can give rise to straining identity-tensions. It is experienced as straining during work at times when employees experience that their preferred self and the self they experience that they have to enact in their work when they interact with external stakeholders differ, for example when the organization has been involved in a scandal. The ambassador role is also experienced as straining off work when employees experience that they have to enact it in situations when they would prefer to enact their "private self", such as when they interact with their family or at parties. Through the findings, the study provides a deeper understanding of the employee communication role from an employee perspective.

Article five

The last article instead investigates frontline workers, i.e. employees whose main task is to interact with external publics/stakeholders, to increase our understanding of their communicative practice, and their enactment of the communication role. The main empirical material consists of field notes collected during 96 hours of shadowing over a period spanning one and a half months. Drawing on CCO as main theoretical framework, and the theory of (dis)ordering in particular, the

study shows that successful ordering of employees to deliver their main task as a unified "face" outwards cannot simply be explained as depending on how successfully management controls or aligns the employees to realize the intended strategies/purpose/primary task. Rather, the ordering of frontline employees must be understood as a complex communicative practice in which the employees in ongoing conversations attempts to fix meaning to avoid disorder and to satisfyingly collectively agree on how to enact the organization in a unified way. The analysis demonstrates that the presence/absence of authority, purpose, and consubstantialization in front office and back office interactions trigger shifts in (dis)ordering. These shifts in turn have consequences to the frontline workers' accomplishment of their main tasks as the absence of authority, purpose, and consubstantialization generates a fragmented, inconsistent, front office enactment of the organization. Through the findings, the study provides a deeper understanding of employees' enactment of the communication role and communication responsibility.

Concluding discussion

The idea of employees as important (strategic) communicators has emerged in both strategic communication theory and practice during the 21st century. Researchers increasingly urge managers to consider employees as important communicators, and employees' communication role is increasingly formalized as organizations explicate the importance of all employees taking responsibility for communication in strategies and policies. However, while researchers and practitioners agree on the importance of employees' communication role, the understanding of it is still heavily influenced by idealistic thinking of employees as organizational embodiments of a management-driven idea of what the organization is.

This thesis has problematized this idea and broadened our understanding of employees as communicators by empirically investigating employees' communication role and communication responsibility. Through explicating the phenomenon, the knowledge contributes to challenge widespread idealistic thinking of employees' communication role by improving and broadening our understanding of it, as well as its more problematic consequences.

In the concluding chapter, I will summarize and discuss the contribution of the thesis as a whole. Firstly, I elucidate and discuss what the promoted communication-centered perspective entails. Secondly, I return to the four research questions posed in the thesis and summarize what knowledge they have contributed and discuss what this knowledge implies for strategic communication theory and practice. Thirdly, I summarize the contribution of the thesis, before lastly providing some final implications for organizations.

As I do not believe in simple quick-fix solutions, my ambition with this chapter is to suggest an alternative perspective that encourages researchers and practitioners to approach employees' communication role and communication responsibility in a more reflective and informed manner. It is my conviction that this will reduce the risk that employees' communication role becomes another management "mirage" that produces unrealistic hopes and wishes that cannot be achieved.

A communicative perspective

Conceptualizations of employees' communication role as "living the brand" and the acknowledgement of employees' communication show that previous research to some extent has acknowledged the constitutive role of communication. However, the predominant top-down management-centered perspective shows that the full implications of what a communicative perspective entails are yet to make their mark on theorizing on employees' communication role and strategic communication in general. A communicative perspective on organizations and strategic communication requires more than acknowledging that employees have an important communication role. Instead, it requires an embracement of organizations as constituted in and through communication, and strategic communication as the "practice of a network of actors (assemblages), who are enabled and constrained by possibilities for action (affordances), possibilities that are realized in concrete instances of action (agency)" (Gulbrandsen & Just, 2016b, p. 323). With this understanding of organizations and strategic communication it follows that the top-down approach to employees communication role does not suffice, as it echoes a traditional understanding of strategic communication as a concern for communication practitioners and top management whose main responsibility is to ensure that employees comply with and enact their understanding of the organization. The communicative perspective instead stresses that organizing and strategic communication are a collaborative and co-created activity.

The question of communication responsibility thereby becomes even more central from a communication-centered understanding of organizations as it changes the understanding of communication as a question for the top management and communication function, to a responsibility of all organizational actors. This has previously been emphasized by Gulbrandsen and Just (2016a) who argue that communication responsibility is an important avenue for future research given that the multiple actors of organizations "carry responsibility in delivering and maintaining the assemblage" (p. 233), and that "[j]ust as communication has been strategized it must be responsibilized" (p. 233). This thesis has responded to this call through its five studies, improving and broadening our understanding of employees' communication role and communication responsibility. By doing so, it has also answered other calls for an expanded understanding of strategic communication that goes beyond the work of communication practitioners (Heide et al., 2018).

Another contribution of the thesis is its use of CCO as theoretical lens for studying the employee communication. This has been encouraged by researchers who argue that it can expand our understanding of strategic communication (e.g., L. T. Christensen & Cornelissen, 2011; Heide et al., 2018). Yet, CCO has still mostly been used to indicate an ontological position where organizations are understood to emerge from communication instead of being understood as pregiven entities, rather than researchers fully embracing the epistemological premises put forth by CCO advocates. However, in article five, the study contributes such a lens and by doing so shows communication strategizing in practice through employees' collective deliberative enactment of the organization and how such an enactment is made possible.

In the next section, I will switch focus to explaining how the four research questions of the thesis have been answered.

The emergence of employees' communication role in organizations

The first research question addressed how the emergence of employees' communication role and communication responsibility in organizational texts and talk can be understood. This was investigated in article one and article two.

Article one shows that managers on all levels and employees perceive communication to be important both for individual and organizational success, but that the role and contributions of communication practitioners are unclear. By doing so, the findings support the case made by previous research that strategic communication as an organizing principle is shared and practiced not only by top management but by several actors both in and around the organization (L. T. Christensen & Cornelissen, 2011). The findings also contribute to problematize the current focus on communication practitioners in strategic communication research. While communication practitioners certainly have an important responsibility for communication, the title of article one, "Is strategic communication too important to be left to communication professionals" poses a thought provoking question in line with the overall argument of this thesis. The answer to the question given by the thesis as a whole, as stressed in the previous

section, is that strategic communication is not the sole responsibility of the communication department or the top management team, but a responsibility of every organizational actor due to the co-created nature of organizations.

The second article contributes a deeper understanding of why employees' communication role has emerged by providing an understanding of the strategy discourse's influence on communication practitioners' understanding of themselves and their work. It has showed that communication practitioners have adopted the strategy discourse, and by doing so have been enabled to construct an understanding of themselves and their work as central to the organization. One implication of this is that communication practitioners thereby understand themselves to have a legitimate claim to define rules and practices that other organizational actors should adhere to, as this is essential for the success and goal attainment of the organization. The strategy discourse provides a vocabulary with which practitioners are able to evaluate themselves and their work, and to make the uncertainty ridden work of communication management somewhat more understandable and predictable as it is made intelligible by the discourse of strategic management.

However, with this follows that strategic communication as organizing principle is characterized more by the logics of classical strategic management, such as goal attainment and control, rather than communicative logics such as participation, co-construction of meaning, and negotiation. The predominance of this top down thinking in strategic communication theory, which is consolidated by the predominance of the classical strategic management perspective in strategic communication, is however challenged by the employee-centered and communication-centered perspective promoted in this thesis as it directs attention to other actors in the organization and places the constitutive role of communication in the center of attention.

The vital internal communication

The second research question concerns which intra-organizational factors influence employees' attitudes towards their communication role and towards taking communication responsibility. This question was investigated in article three.

The findings highlight the importance of internal communication for employees' predisposition towards taking communication responsibility. This further contributes to contest the idea that it is sufficient that the top management formalize their hopes and wishes into explicit expectations of employees regarding their communication responsibility. Instead, the findings indicate that employees' predisposition to take communication responsibility begins inside the organization. The findings show that it depends on the communication climate openness, the immediate supervisor's communication, the top management communications with employees, and employees' perception of the importance of communication. If employees, for example, perceive that they have a voice and are listened to, and can express critique, they seem to be more inclined towards taking communication responsibility. Thus, creating role expectations does not suffice, as employees' predisposition towards taking communication responsibility instead seems deeply intertwined with organizational communication processes overall. The study thus contributes to show that if organizations want to work deliberately with employees' communication role and communication responsibility, this work must begin with a communicative perspective on the organization as a whole, rather than explicating hopes and wishes in strategies and policies regarding employees' communication role.

The employee perspective

The third research question instead addressed how employees themselves experience these increasingly formalized communicative role expectations communicated in organizational text and talk. This question was investigated in article four.

The analysis shows that employees do embrace the ambassador role and often see it as a responsibility of a professional employee. However, it also shows that communication role expectations can create straining identity-tensions. This highlights the more problematic side of formalizing role expectations that assign employees an explicit responsibility for communication. As pointed out already 28 years ago by Deetz (1992), personal identity has increasingly come under the control of organizations. Surges of this kind of normative control, i.e. the attempt to control the hearts and minds of employees, have taken various forms throughout the modern history of management and organizations (Barley &

Kunda, 1992). As highlighted in article four, it is precisely this experience of having to enact another self, an organizational self, both on and off work that employees experience as straining with certain enactments of the communication role. This highlights the communication role's political and power dimensions and highlights that it must be approached in a more critical manner in future research, and in a more reflective manner by practitioners.

As strategic communication becomes an increasingly central organizing principle taken into account by organizations, more problematic sides of the employee communication role must be given greater attention also within strategic communication research. Early efforts were made by researchers that I, in my Research overview, situated within the "critical phase" of research on employees' communication role. Now, more research must do the same in relation to the idea of employees as communicators to highlight the more problematic sides of this phenomenon. While employees have important communication roles in various situations, and these must be understood, the apolitical nature of contemporary knowledge on employees' role as communicators obscures how the formalizing of communication roles and communication responsibilities can have problematic consequences for employee voice and identity work. While this is gaining increasing attention in other research fields (e.g., Müller, 2017, 2018; Wæraas & Dahle, 2020), strategic communication researchers have yet to "politicize" the employee communication role and view it as a political and power laden performative speech act with constitutive implications both for the organization, in terms of who is authoring it, and the involved individuals, in terms of how they should understand themselves.

By directing attention to employees' identity work and the implications of the attributed and experienced sense of responsibility, the thesis provokes an important question: namely what is reasonable to demand from employees in terms of various role expectations associated with the communication role. Some of the roles presented by Madsen and Verhoeven (2019), such as the sensemaker and the innovator are more clearly related to a work context, and the responsibility to carry out certain communication behaviors can thus be restricted to work hours — even though the traditional notion of "work hours" denoting an eight to five job is dissolving. Some of the other communication roles, such as the embodier, promotor, scout, relationship builder, are however responsibilities that are much harder to only restrict to work hours. It is here that communication role expectations and responsibility become problematic. What should it be

reasonable to demand from employees on work and off work? And what liberties should organizations have to make identity-claims, when these identity-claims infringe on employees private selves? These moral questions are becoming increasingly relevant as role expectations that encourage employees to enact certain communication roles and take communication responsibility become increasingly common in contemporary organizations. Here, I do not want to imply that employees are helpless victims in the claws of an evil management team, as the problems following the communication roles and responsibilities are equally relevant for managers as well. Instead, what I encourage is a more informed approach to communication roles and communication responsibility that takes the more problematic sides of them into account. A vague theoretical and practical understanding of employees' communication role risks making it boundless. By improving and broadening our understanding of employees' communication role and communication responsibility, this thesis has contributed to concretizing it and making it more explicit, and by doing so making it possible to discuss and approach in a more reflective and informed manner.

Employees' communicative practice

The fourth and last research question addressed how employees' communicative practice can be understood. This question was addressed in article five.

The analysis shows that employees take their communication responsibility by collectively negotiating and deciding upon how the organization should be enacted in interactions with non-members. This is an ongoing negotiation, taking place front office in interactions with customers, and back office in interactions with colleagues and managers. In these interactions, the ongoing acquiring and accomplishment of authority, the "presentification" of purpose, and the ongoing accomplishment of "consubstantialization", or common ground, enable a collective and unified enactment of the organization front office. In turn, the absence of authority, purpose, and consubstantialization in the (dis)ordering generates a fragmented, inconsistent, front office enactment of the organization. The consistent front office enactment was identified by the frontline workers as an important prerequisite for accomplishing their main task in a satisfying manner.

The situated observation of employees makes it possible to observe how several voices, employees, managers and customers, participate in the ongoing negotiation through which organizing is accomplished. Thereby, article five shows how observation as method contributes a perspective on strategic communication that makes it is possible to move beyond simple top-down or bottom-up perspectives on strategic communication in favor of a perspective which can deepen our understanding of how the human voices of management, employees and customers, and the non-human "voices" of strategies, other texts, and office space, negotiate and collectively co-author employees' enactment in frontline interactions with customers. Thereby, it contributes an understanding that goes beyond managements' hopes and wishes by providing a more profound understanding of how strategic communication is practiced on the micro-level and how strategic communication as an organizing principle influences employees organizing.

I argue that this detailed understanding of employees' communicative practice is important as it contributes to improve more abstract notions of employees as strategic constituents and strategic communicators by offering a way to understand how employees make the organization present, and how they are able to do so in a coherent yet co-constructed manner. Observation as method for studying employees' communication role is promising as it can contribute to a bottom up theorizing that takes its point of departure in the experienced reality of employees and their observable communicative practice instead of adopted concepts from related fields which might be useful, but are insufficient when it comes to contributing a more profound understanding of employees' multifaceted communication role. To do so, strategic communication researchers must continue to develop their own theories rooted in close-up studies of what employees do when they enact various communication roles in their work. Just as Barley and Kunda (2001) once called for management and organization researchers to bring back work into theories on organizing through detailed studies of work, I call for more researchers to bring in the detailed study of employees communicative practices into theorizing of strategic communication at large as it can produce a situated understanding of how strategic communication, as organizing principle, contributes to organize the work of organizational actors.

I now switch focus to summarizing the main contribution of the thesis.

Dispersing the mirage

In the introductory paragraph of this chapter I wrote, somewhat provocatively, that faith in, and expectations of, the employee communication role risks turning it into another management mirage. However, I also claimed that offering an alternative perspective grounded in employees' experiences and communicative practice would counteract this as it would offer an improved and broader understanding of employees' communication role that departs less from managerial hopes and wishes, and is more in the social reality of employees. Through the contributions of this thesis, the more profound understanding of I) the emergence of the phenomenon, 2) the vital importance of internal communication, 3) how employees' experience it, and 4) employees' communicative practice, this has been achieved.

The thesis has shown that expressing a desire that employees consider themselves as "brand ambassadors" and "living brands" does not suffice. Rather, understanding employees' communication role calls for a perspective shift in which the constitutive role of communication and the co-created nature of organizations are acknowledged and embraced. This entails that organizations must understand that it is not about turning employees into "living brands", but that employees already *are* co-creators of the organization and their work, and that the communication role in relation to such an understanding of communication and organization is an essential responsibility of all employees.

Moreover, the thesis has shown that the communication role and communication responsibility are not something that can be solely defined by the organization in a top-down manner. Instead, management must invite employees to co-create what the communication role and communication responsibility entail, as they are individually experienced and practiced by each function, role, and individual in an organization.

Implications for organizations

Lastly, I want to provide some additional implications for organizations in the form of tools for reflection.

Firstly, consider how employees' opinions and experiences can be taken into account when formulating strategies, policies, and regulations that specify their communication responsibilities in given situations. A morally attuned approach

towards employees' communication role and communication responsibility implies not only to consider what employees can do for the organization, but also what the organization can do for its employees. This means that ideas of employees that "live the brand", act as "ambassadors" and "advocators" must be balanced by a management that considers employee voice, how to support employees in their communication roles, and sets clear boundaries between work responsibilities and off-work responsibilities related to communication.

Secondly, consider how strategies, policies, and regulations that specify employees' communication responsibilities can be grounded in the communicative practice of employees, instead of abstract ideas such as "living the brand". Try to translate the idea of "living the brand" into what this entails from the perspective of the nurse, administrator, or banker, and support the employee in enacting the communication role given the specific circumstances and broader set of responsibilities following a role or position.

Thirdly, acknowledge that formalizing communication responsibility and explicating communication role expectations are not enough to make employees take communication responsibility. Employee communication responsibility starts in internal communication. How can this be improved? Is the communication climate open? Are managers communicative? Is the top management visible, and do employees perceive that their voice is heard and that they are listened to? Without functioning internal communication, exhorting employees to take communication responsibility will be a fruitless endeavor.

As I mentioned in the beginning of this section, there are no easy quick fix solutions for getting employees to take responsibility for communication. Improving internal communication is a massive and complex undertaking involving everything from working with the abstract communication climate to improving the prerequisites for middle-managers so they to a greater extent can act as facilitators of sensemaking instead only as information disseminators. Furthermore, "tangibilizing" communication roles and responsibilities by co-creating specifications grounded in employees' concrete experience and practices and where the involved actors reflect upon its more problematic sides is not something which is done overnight. However, it is my conviction that an acknowledgement of the fundamental role of communication for organizing and organization is where this process and work must take its point of departure.

References

- Aggerholm, H. K., Andersen, S. E., & Thomsen, C. (2011). Conceptualising employer branding in sustainable organisations. *Corporate Communications: An International Journal*, 16(2), 105–123.
- Aggerholm, H. K., Asmuß, B., & Thomsen, C. (2012). The role of recontextualization in the multivocal, ambiguous process of strategizing. *Journal of Management Inquiry*, 21(4), 413–428.
- Alvesson, M., & Willmott, H. (2002). Identity regulation as organizational control: Producing the appropriate individual. *Journal of Management Studies*, 39(5), 619–644.
- Andersson, R. (2019a). Employee Communication Responsibility: Its Antecedents and Implications for Strategic Communication Management. *International Journal of Strategic Communication*, 13(1), 60–75.
- Andersson, R. (2019b). Employees as ambassadors: embracing new role expectations and coping with identity-tensions. *Corporate Communications: An International Journal*, 24(4), 702–716.
- Ashish, M., Bishop, J., W., & Dow, S. (2012). Does trust in top management mediate top management communication, employee involvement and organizational commitment relationships? *Journal of Managerial Issues*, 24(2), 173–190.
- Aten, K., & Thomas, G. F. (2016). Crowdsourcing Strategizing: Communication Technology Affordances and the Communicative Constitution of Organizational Strategy. *International Journal of Business Communication*, 53(2), 148-180.
- Barley, S. R., & Kunda, G. (1992). Design and devotion: Surges of rational and normative ideologies of control in managerial discourse. *Administrative science quarterly*, 363-399.
- Barley, S. R., & Kunda, G. (2001). Bringing work back in. *Organization Science*, 12(1), 76–95.
- Bishop, L. (2009). Ethical sharing and reuse of qualitative data. *Australian Journal of Social Issues*, 44(3), 255–272.

- Brewer, J., & Hunter, A. (1989). *Multimethod research: A synthesis of styles*. Newbury Park, CA: Sage.
- Brinkmann, S., & Kvale, S. (2015). *InterViews : learning the craft of qualitative research interviewing.* Los Angeles: Sage Publications.
- Broch, C., Lurati, F., Zamparini, A., & Mariconda, S. (2018). The Role of Social Capital for Organizational Identification: Implications for Strategic Communication. *International Journal of Strategic Communication*, 12(1), 46-66.
- Bromwich, J. E. (2019). Amazon Uses a Twitter Army of Employees to Fight Criticism of Warehouses. *The New York Times*. Retrieved from https://www.nytimes.com/2019/08/15/style/amazon-fc-ambassadors.html?utm content=bufferd7c76&utm medium=social&utm sourc e=twitter&utm campaign=buffer
- Broom, G. M., & Smith, G. D. (1979). Testing the practitioner's impact on clients. *Public Relations Review*, *5*(3), 47–59.
- Bryman, A. (2007). The Research Question in Social Research: What is its Role? *International journal of social research methodology, 10*(1), 5–20.
- Bryman, A. (2009). Mixed methods in organizational research. In D. A. Buchanan & A. Bryman (Eds.), *The Sage handbook of organizational research methods* (pp. 516–531). Thousand Oaks, CA: Sage.
- Cassinger, C., & Thelander, Å. (In press). Voicing the organization on Instagram: Towards a performative understanding of employee voice. *Public Relations Inquiry*.
- Christensen, E., & Christensen, L. T. (2018). Dialogics of strategic communication: Embracing conflicting logics in an emerging field. *Corporate Communications: An International Journal*, 23(3), 438–455.
- Christensen, L. T., & Cheney, G. (2000). Self-absorption and self-seduction in the corporate identity game. In M. Schultz, M. J. Hatch, & M. H. Larsen (Eds.), *The expressive organization: Linking identity, reputation and the corporate brand* (pp. 246–270). Oxford: Oxford University Press.
- Christensen, L. T., & Cornelissen, J. (2011). Bridging corporate and organizational communication: Review, development and a look to the future. *Management Communication Quarterly*, 25(3), 383–414.
- Christensen, L. T., Morsing, M., & Cheney, G. (2008). *Corporate communications:* convention, complexity, and critique. Los Angeles: Sage Publications.

- Collins, R. (2004). *Interaction ritual chains*. Princeton, NJ: Princeton University Press.
- Cooren, F. (2018). Materializing communication: Making the case for a relational ontology. *Journal of Communication*, 68(n.a.), 278–288.
- Cooren, F., & Caïdor, P. (2019). How to analyze tensions from a relational perspective. In C. Vásquez & T. Kuhn (Eds.), *Dis/Organization as communication* (pp. 17–35). New York, NY: Routledge.
- Cooren, F., Kuhn, T., Cornelissen, J. P., & Clark, T. (2011). Communication, organizing and organization: An overview and introduction to the special issue. *Organization Studies*, 32(9), 1149–1170.
- Cox Edmondson, V. (2006). Organizational Surveys: A System for Employee Voice. *Journal of Applied Communication Research*, 34(4), 307–310.
- Creswell, J. W., & Poth, C. N. (2017). Qualitative inquiry & research design: Choosing among five approaches. Los Angeles, CA: Sage.
- Cyr, J. (2019). Focus groups for the social science researcher. Cambridge, UK: Cambridge University Press.
- Czarniawska, B. (2007). Shadowing and other techniques for doing fieldwork in modern societies. Malmö: Liber.
- Davies, C. A. (2008). *Reflexive ethnography: A guide to researching selves and others.* London, UK: Routledge.
- Deetz, S. (1992). Democracy in an age of corporate colonization: developments in communication and the politics of everyday life. Albany, NY: State Univ. of New York Press.
- Deetz, S. (2003). Reclaiming the legacy of the linguistic turn. *ORGANIZATION*, 10(3), 421–429.
- Denscombe, M. (2008). Communities of practice: A research paradigm for the mixed methods approach. *Journal of mixed methods research*, 2(3), 270–283.
- Denzin, N. K. (2012). Triangulation 2.0. *Journal of mixed methods research*, 6(2), 80–88.
- Dozier, D. M. (1984). Program evaluation and the roles of practitioners. *Public Relations Review*, 10(2), 13–21.
- Dreher, S. (2014). Social media and the World of work a strategic approach to employees' participation in social media. *Corporate Communications*, 19(4), 344-356.

- Elkjaer, B., & Simpson, B. (2011). Pragmatism: A lived and living philosophy. What can it offer to contemporary organization theory? In H. Tsoukas & R. Chia (Eds.), *Philosophy and organization theory* (pp. 55–84). Bingley, UK: Emerald Group Publishing Limited.
- Ewing, M., Men, L. R., & O'Neil, J. (2019). Using Social Media to Engage Employees: Insights from Internal Communication Managers. *International Journal of Strategic Communication*, 13(2), 110–132.
- Falkheimer, J., & Heide, M. (2014). From Public Relations to Strategic Communication in Sweden: the emergence of a transboundary field of knowledge. *NORDICOM Review*, 35(2), 123.
- Falkheimer, J., & Heide, M. (2018). *Strategic communication: An introduction*. New York, NY: Routledge.
- Falkheimer, J., Heide, M., Nothhaft, H., Platen, S. v., Simonsson, C., & Andersson, R. (2017). Is strategic communication too important to be left to communication professionals? *Public Relations Review*, 43(1), 91–101.
- Fay, B. (1996). Contemporary philosophy of social science : a multicultural approach.

 Cambridge, Mass: Blackwell.
- Fenton, C., & Langley, A. (2011). Strategy as practice and the narrative turn. *Organization Studies*, 32(9), 1171–1196.
- Flyvbjerg, B. (2001). *Making social science matter: Why social inquiry fails and how it can succeed again.* Cambridge, UK: Cambridge University Press.
- Flyvbjerg, B. (2006). Five misunderstandings about case-study research. *Qualitative* inquiry, 12(2), 219–245.
- Fowler, F. J. (2014). Survey research methods. Los Angeles. CA: SAGE.
- Frandsen, F., & Johansen, W. (2011). The study of internal crisis communication: towards an integrative framework. *Corporate Communications: An International Journal*, 16(4), 347–361.
- Gelb, B. D., & Rangarajan, D. (2014). Employee contributions to brand equity. *California Management Review*, 56(2), 95–112.
- Gode, H. E. (2019). Employee ideation on internal social media: addressing uncertainty through dialogue strategies. *International Journal of Strategic Communication*, 13(5), 385–403.

- Gode, H. E., Johansen, W., & Thomsen, C. (In press). Employee engagement in generating ideas on internal social media. *Corporate Communications: An International Journal*.
- Goffman, E. (1982). *Interaction ritual: essays on face-to-face behavior*. New York, NY: Pantheon.
- Golsorkhi, D., Rouleau, L., Seidl, D., & Vaara, E. (2015). Introduction: What is strategy as practice? In D. Golsorkhi, L. Rouleau, D. Seidl, & E. Vaara (Eds.), *Cambridge handbook of strategy as practice* (pp. 1–29). Cambridge: Cambridge University Press.
- Goodman, M., & Gianluca, T. (2014). Does internal communication to generate trust always increase commitment?: A study at Micron Technology. *Corporate Communications: An International Journal*, 19(1), 64–81.
- Greene, J. C., Caracelli, V. J., & Graham, W. F. (1989). Toward a Conceptual Framework for Mixed-Method Evaluation Designs. *Educational Evaluation and Policy Analysis*, 11(3), 255–274.
- Gulbrandsen, I. T., & Just, S. N. (2013). Collaboratively constructed contradictory accounts: online organizational narratives. *Media, Culture & Society, 35*(5), 565-585.
- Gulbrandsen, I. T., & Just, S. N. (2016a). In the wake of new media: Connecting the who with the how of strategizing communication. *International Journal of Strategic Communication*, 10(4), 1–15.
- Gulbrandsen, I. T., & Just, S. N. (2016b). *Strategizing communication: Theory and practice*. Frederiksberg: Samfundslitteratur.
- Hallahan, K., Holtzhausen, D., van Ruler, B., Verčič, D., & Sriramesh, K. (2007). Defining Strategic Communication. *International Journal of Strategic Communication*, 1(1), 3–35.
- Hammersley, M. (2010). Can we re-use qualitative data via secondary analysis? Notes on some terminological and substantive issues. *Sociological Research Online*, 15(1), 47–53.
- Hammersley, M. (2014). On the ethics of interviewing for discourse analysis. *Qualitative research*, 14(5), 529–541.
- Hammersley, M., & Atkinson, P. (1995). *Etnography: Principles in practice*. London, UK: Routledge.

- Harris, F., & De Chernatony, L. (2001). Corporate branding and corporate brand performance. *European Journal of Marketing*, 35(3/4), 441–456.
- Heide, M., & Simonsson, C. (2011). Putting coworkers in the limelight: New challenges for communication professionals. *International Journal of Strategic Communication*, 5(4), 201–220.
- Heide, M., & Simonsson, C. (2014). Developing internal crisis communication: New roles and practices of communication professionals. *Corporate Communications:*An International Journal, 19(2), 128-146.
- Heide, M., von Platen, S., Simonsson, C., & Falkheimer, J. (2018). Expanding the scope of strategic communication: Towards a holistic understanding of organizational complexity. *International Journal of Strategic Communication*, 12(4), 452–468.
- Hill, N. S., Seo, M.-G., Kang, J. H., & Taylor, M. S. (2012). Building employee commitment to change across organizational levels: The influence of hierarchical distance and direct managers' transformational leadership. *Organization Science*, 23(3), 758–777.
- Holtzhausen, D., & Zerfass, A. (2015). The Routledge handbook of strategic communication.
- Ind, N. (2001). Living the brand. London: Kogan Page, Ltd.
- Ind, N. (2017). The changing world of internal branding. In N. Ind (Ed.), *Branding inside out: Internal branding in theory and practice*. London: Kogan Page.
- Irwin, S. (2013). Qualitative secondary data analysis: Ethics, epistemology and context. *Progress in development studies*, 13(4), 295–306.
- Ivens, S., Schaarschmidt, M., & Könsgen, R. (2019). When Employees Speak as They Like: Bad Mouthing in Social Media. *Corporate Reputation Review*.
- Jarzabkowski, P., Balogun, J., & Seidl, D. (2007). Strategizing: The challenges of a practice perspective. *Human Relations*, 60(1), 5–27.
- Johnson, R. B., Onwuegbuzie, A. J., & Turner, L. A. (2007). Toward a Definition of Mixed Methods Research. *Journal of mixed methods research*, 1(2), 112–133.
- Kang, M., & Sung, M. (2017). How symmetrical employee communication leads to employee engagement and positive employee communication behaviors: The mediation of employee-organization relationships. *Journal of Communication Management*, 21(1), 82–102.

- Karanges, E., Beatson, A., Johnston, K., & Lings, I. (2014). Optimizing employee engagement with internal communication: A social exchange perspective. *Journal of Business Market Management (Freie Universitaet Berlin)*, 7(2), 329-353.
- Karanges, E., Johnston, K., Beatson, A., & Lings, I. (2014). The influence of internal communication on employee engagement: A pilot study. *Public Relations Review*, 41(1), 129–131.
- Karmark, E. (2005). Living the brand. In M. Schultz, Y. M. Antorini, & F. F. Csaba (Eds.), *Corporate Branding: Purpose/People/Process* (pp. 103-124). Frederiksberg: Copenhagen business school press.
- Kim, H., & Leach, R. (2020). The role of digitally-enabled employee voice in fostering positive change and affective commitment in centralized organizations. *Communication Monographs*, 1–20.
- Kim, J.-N., & Rhee, Y. (2011). Strategic thinking about employee communication behavior (ECB) in public relations: Testing the models of megaphoning and scouting effects in Korea. *Journal of Public Relations Research*, 23(3), 243–268.
- Kim, S., Tam, L., Kim, J.-N., & Rhee, Y. (2017). Determinants of employee turnover intention: Understanding the roles of organizational justice, supervisory justice, authoritarian organizational culture and organization-employee relationship quality. *Corporate Communications: An International Journal*, 22(3), 308–328.
- King, C., & Grace, D. (2009). Employee based brand equity: A third perspective. Services Marketing Quarterly, 30(2), 122–147.
- King, C., & Grace, D. (2010). Building and measuring employee-based brand equity. European Journal of Marketing(7/8), 938.
- Kompaso, S. M., & Sridevi, M. S. (2010). Employee engagement: The key to improving performance. *International journal of business and management*, 5(12), 89–96.
- Kopaneva, I., & Sias, P. M. (2015). Lost in translation: Employee and organizational constructions of mission and vision. *Management Communication Quarterly*, 29(3), 358-384.
- Kornberger, M. (2010). *Brand society: How brands transform management and lifestyle.*Cambridge: Cambridge University Press.
- Krishna, A., & Kim, S. (2015). Confessions of an angry employee: The dark side of deidentified "confessions" on Facebook. *Public Relations Review*, 41, 404–410.

- Leah, R. (2012). Negotiating power through communication: Using an employee participation intervention to construct a discursive space for debate. *Journal of Communication Management*(1), 95.
- Lee, Y. (2017). Exploring the impacts of relationship on employees' communicative behaviors during issue periods based on employee position. *Corporate Communications: An International Journal*, 22(4), 542–555.
- Lee, Y., Mazzei, A., & Kim, J.-N. (2018). Looking for motivational routes for employee-generated innovation: Employees' scouting behavior. *Journal of Business Research*, 91, 286–294.
- Leech, N. L. (2010). Interviews with the early developers of mixed methods research. In A. Tashakkori & C. Teddlie (Eds.), *Handbook of mixed methods in social & behavioral research*. Thousand Oaks, CA: Sage.
- Legg, C., & Hookway, C. (2019). Pragmatism. In E. N. Zalta (Ed.), *The Stanford Encyclopedia of Philosophy* (Spring 2019 ed.). Stanford University, CA: Metaphysics Research Lab.
- Linton, R. (1936). *The study of man: An introduction*. New York, NY: Appleton-Century-Croft.
- Madsen, V. T. (2016). Constructing Organizational Identity on Internal Social Media: A Case Study of Coworker Communication in Jyske Bank. *International Journal of Business Communication*, 53(2), 200-223.
- Madsen, V. T. (2017). The challenges of introducing internal social media–the coordinators' roles and perceptions. *Journal of Communication Management*, 21(1), 2–16.
- Madsen, V. T. (2018). Participatory communication on internal social media—a dream or reality? Findings from two exploratory studies of coworkers as communicators. *Corporate Communications: An International Journal*, 23(4), 614–628.
- Madsen, V. T., & Johansen, W. (2019). A spiral of voice? When employees speak up on internal social media. *Journal of Communication Management*, 23(4), 331–347.
- Madsen, V. T., & Verhoeven, J. W. (2019). The Big Idea of Employees as Strategic Communicators in Public Relation. In F. Frandsen, W. Johansen, R. Tench, & S. Romenti (Eds.), *Big Ideas in Public Relations Research and Practice (Advances in Public Relations and Communication Management* (Vol. 4, pp. 143–162). Bingley, UK: Emerald Publishing Limited.

- Madsen, V. T., & Verhoeven, J. W. M. (2016). Self-censorship on Internal Social Media: A Case Study of Coworker Communication Behavior in a Danish Bank. *International Journal of Strategic Communication*, 10(5), 387–409.
- Maier, C. D., & Agerholm Andersen, M. (2017). Strategic internal communication of corporate heritage identity in a hypermodal context. *Corporate Communications:*An International Journal, 22(1), 36–59.
- Martin, D. D., & Wilson, J. L. (2005). Role theory. In G. Ritzer (Ed.), Encyclopedia of Social Theory. Thousand Oaks, CA: Sage. Retrieved from http://sk.sagepub.com/reference/socialtheory. doi:10.4135/9781412952552
- Maxwell, R., & Knox, S. (2009). Motivating employees to "live the brand": a comparative case study of employer brand attractiveness within the firm. *Journal of Marketing Management*, 25(9-10), 893-907.
- Mazzei, A. (2010). Promoting active communication behaviours through internal communication. *Corporate Communications*, 15(3), 221–234.
- Mazzei, A. (2014). Internal communication for employee enablement: Strategies in American and Italian companies. *Corporate Communications: An International Journal*, 19(1), 82–95.
- Mazzei, A., Dell'Oro, C., & Kim, J.-N. (2012). Strategic value of employee relationships and communicative actions: Overcoming corporate crisis with quality internal communication. *International Journal of Strategic Communication*, *6*(1), 31–44.
- Mazzei, A., & Quaratino, L. (2017). The Influence of the Organizational and Managerial Context on Employee Internal Voice and Brand Ambassador Behaviour: A Study of a Retail Company. *Journal of Management & Change*.
- Mead, G. H. (1934/2015). *Mind, self, and society: The definitive edition.* Chicago, IL: University of Chicago press.
- Men, L. R. (2014a). Strategic Internal Communication: Transformational leadership, communication channels, and employee satisfaction. *Management Communication Quarterly*, 28(2), 264–284.
- Men, L. R. (2014b). Why leadership matters to internal communication: Linking transformational leadership, symmetrical communication, and employee outcomes. *Journal of Public Relations Research*, 26(3), 256–279.
- Men, L. R., & Jiang, H. (2016). Cultivating quality employee-organization relationships: The interplay among organizational leadership, culture, and

- communication. *International Journal of Strategic Communication*, 10(5), 462–479.
- Miles, S. J., & Mangold, W. G. (2014). Employee voice: Untapped resource or social media time bomb? *Business Horizons*, 57(3), 401–411.
- Morgan, D. L. (2007). Paradigms lost and pragmatism regained: Methodological implications of combining qualitative and quantitative methods. *Journal of mixed methods research, 1*(1), 48–76.
- Morhart, F. M. (2017). Unleashing the internal fan communicaty through brandoriented leadership. In N. Ind (Ed.), *Branding inside out: Internal branding in theory and practice*. London: Kogan Page.
- Morhart, F. M., Herzog, W., & Tomczak, T. (2009). Brand-specific leadership: Turning employees into brand champions. *Journal of Marketing*, 73(5), 122-142.
- Morse, J. (2003). Principles of mixed methods and multimethod research design. In A. Tashakkori & C. Teddlie (Eds.), *Handbook of mixed methods in social and behavioral research* (Vol. 1, pp. 189–208). Thousand Oaks, CA: Sage.
- Morsing, M. (2006). Corporate moral branding: limits to aligning employees. Corporate Communications: An International Journal, 11(2), 97-108.
- Müller, M. (2017). 'Brand-centred control': A study of internal branding and normative control. *Organization Studies*, *38*(7), 895–915.
- Müller, M. (2018). 'Brandspeak': Metaphors and the rhetorical construction of internal branding. *ORGANIZATION*, 25(1), 42–68.
- Omilion-Hodges, L. M., & Baker, C. R. (2014). Everyday talk and convincing conversations: Utilizing strategic internal communication. *Business Horizons*, 57(3), 435–445.
- Onwuegbuzie, A. J., & Leech, N. L. (2005). On becoming a pragmatic researcher: The importance of combining quantitative and qualitative research methodologies. *International journal of social research methodology, 8*(5), 375–387.
- Opitz, M., Chaudhri, V., & Wang, Y. (2018). Employee social-mediated crisis communication as opportunity or threat? *Corporate Communications: An International Journal*, 23(1), 66–83.
- Patton, M. Q. (2015). Qualitative research & evaluation methods. California, CA: Sage.
- Peirce, C. S. (1878). How to make our ideas clear. *Popular Science Monthly*, 12, 286–302.

- Poland, B. D. (2002). Transcription quality. In J. F. Gubrium & J. A. Holstein (Eds.), Handbook of interview research: Context & method. Thousand Oaks, CA: SAGE.
- Potter, J., & Wetherell, M. (1987). *Discourse and social psychology: Beyond attitudes and behaviour*. Lundon, UK: Sage.
- Poulis, A., & Wisker, Z. (2016). Modeling employee-based brand equity (EBBE) and perceived environmental uncertainty (PEU) on a firm's performance. *Journal of Product & Brand Management*, 25(5), 490–503.
- Prahalad, C. K., & Ramaswamy, V. (2004). Co-creation experiences: The next practice in value creation. *Journal of Interactive Marketing*, 18(3), 5–14.
- Punjaisri, K., Evanschitzky, H., & Rudd, J. (2013). Aligning employee service recovery performance with brand values: The role of brand-specific leadership. *Journal of Marketing Management*, 29(9-10), 981–1006.
- Punjaisri, K., Evanschitzky, H., & Wilson, A. (2009). Internal branding: an enabler of employees' brand-supporting behaviours. *Journal of Service Management*, 20(2), 209–226.
- Punjaisri, K., Wilson, A., & Evanschitzky, H. (2008). Exploring the Influences of Internal Branding on Employees' Brand Promise Delivery: Implications for Strengthening Customer–Brand Relationships. *Journal of Relationship Marketing*, 7(4), 407-424.
- Reichardt, C. S., & Rallis, S. F. (1994). The Qualitative-Quantitative Debate: New Perspectives. *New directions for program evaluation, 61*, 1–98.
- Rennstam, J. (2017). Control. In C. R. Scott, L. Lewis, J. R. Barker, J. Keyton, T. Kuhn, & P. K. Turner (Eds.), *The International Encyclopedia of Organizational Communication* (pp. 22): John Wiley and Sons Inc.
- Rorty, R. (1999). Philosophy and social hope. London, UK: Penguin.
- Rosén, M. E. (2014). From ad-man to digital manager: Professionalization through Swedish job advertisements 1960-2010. *Journal of Communication Management,* 18(1), 16–39.
- Ruck, K., Welch, M., & Menara, B. (2017). Employee voice: An antecedent to organisational engagement? *Public Relations Review*.
- Schoeneborn, D., Blaschke, S., Cooren, F., McPhee, R. D., Seidl, D., & Taylor, J. R. (2014). The three schools of CCO thinking: Interactive dialogue and systematic comparison. *Management Communication Quarterly*, 28(2), 285–316.

- Schoeneborn, D., Kuhn, T. R., & Kärreman, D. (2018). The communicative constitution of organization, organizing, and organizationality. *Organization Studies*, 1–22.
- Schwandt, T. A. (2000). Three epistemological stances for qualitative inquiry. In N. K. Denzin & Y. S. Lincoln (Eds.), *Handbook of qualitative research* (pp. pp. 189–213). Thousand Oaks, CA: Sage.
- Silverman, D. (2015). Interpreting qualitative data. London, UK: Sage.
- Simpson, B. (2009). Pragmatism, Mead and the practice turn. *Organization Studies*, 30(12), 1329–1347.
- Sirianni, N. J., Bitner, M. J., Brown, S. W., & Mandel, N. (2013). Branded service encounters: Strategically aligning employee behavior with the brand positioning. *Journal of Marketing*, 77(6), 108–123.
- Smith, A. M. (2015). Responsibility as answerability. *Inquiry: An Interdisciplinary Journal of Philosophy*, 58(2), 99–126.
- Smith, B. G., Stumberger, N., Guild, J., & Dugan, A. (2017). What's at stake? An analysis of employee social media engagement and the influence of power and social stake. *Public Relations Review*.
- Spear, S., & Roper, S. (2016). Storytelling in organisations: Supporting or subverting corporate strategy? *Corporate Communications*, 21(4), 516–532.
- Steyn, B. (2002). A meta-theoretical framework for the role of the corporate communication strategist. *Communicare: Journal for Communication Sciences in Southern Africa*, 21(2), 42–63.
- Steyn, B. (2009). The strategic role of public relations is strategic reflection: A South African research stream. *American Behavioral Scientist*, 53(4), 516–532.
- Steyn, B. (2018). Strategist Role (Public Relations/Communication). In R. L. Heath & W. Johansen (Eds.), *The International Encyclopedia of Strategic Communication*. Hoboken, NY: John Wiley & Sons, Inc.
- Stockholms stad. Stadsledningskontoret [Mayor's office]. (2018).

 Kommunikationsprogram för Stockholms stad 2017–2022 [Communication program for City of Stockholm 2017–2022]. Stockholm: Stockholms stad.
- Suh, T., & Lee, J. (2016). Internal audience segmentation and diversity in internal communication. *Corporate Communications*, 21(4), 450–464.

- Sveningsson, S., & Alvesson, M. (2003). Managing Managerial Identities:
 Organizational Fragmentation, Discourse and Identity Struggle. *Human Relations*, 56(10), 1163–1193.
- Taylor, J. R. (2014). Impersonating the Organization: Reflections on the Communicative Constitution of Organization. In F. Cooren, E. Vaara, A. Langley, & H. Tsoukas (Eds.), In Language and Communication at Work: Discourse, Narrativity, and Organizing. Oxford, UK: Oxford University Press.
- Tkalac Verčič, A., & Pološki Vokić, N. (2017). Engaging employees through internal communication. *Public Relations Review*.
- Torp, S. M. (2015). The strategic turn in communication science: On the history and role of strategy in communication science from ancient Greece until the present day. In D. R. Holtzhausen & A. Zerfass (Eds.), *The Routledge handbook of strategic communication* (pp. 34–52). New York: Routledge.
- Tracy, S. J. (2020). *Qualitative research methods : collecting evidence, crafting analysis, communicating impact.* Hoboken, NJ: Wiley-Blackwell.
- Tsoukas, H. (2009). Craving for generality and small-N studies: A Wittgensteinian approach towards the epistemology of the particular in organization and managment studies. In D. A. Buchanan & A. Bryman (Eds.), *The Sage handbook of organizational research methods* (pp. 285–301). Thousand Oaks, CA: Sage.
- Van de Ven, A. H. (2016). Grounding the research phenomenon. *Journal of Change Management*, 16(4), 265–270.
- van Ruler, B. (2018). Communication theory: An underrated pillar on which strategic communication rests. *International Journal of Strategic Communication*, 12(4), 367–381.
- Vargha, Z. (2018). Performing a strategy's world: How redesigning customers made relationship banking possible. *Long Range Planning*, 51(3), 480–494.
- Vargo, S. L., & Lusch, R. F. (2004). Evolving to a New Dominant Logic for Marketing. *Journal of Marketing*, 68(1), 1–17.
- Vásquez, C., Bencherki, N., Cooren, F., & Sergi, V. (2018). From 'matters of concern' to 'matters of authority': Studying the performativity of strategy from a communicative constitution of organization (CCO) approach. *Long Range Planning*, 51(3), 417–435.

- Walden, J. (2018). Guiding the conversation: A study of PR practitioner expectations for nonnominated employees' social media use. *Corporate Communications: An International Journal*, 23(3), 423–437.
- Wallace, E., & De Chernatony, L. (2009). Service employee performance: Its components and antecedents. *Journal of Relationship Marketing*, 8(2), 82–102.
- Wallace, E., de Chernatony, L., & Buil, I. (2011). How Leadership and Commitment Influence Bank Employees' Adoption of their Bank's Values. *Journal of Business Ethics*, 101(3), 397–414.
- Wallace, E., de Chernatony, L., & Buil, I. (2013a). Building bank brands: How leadership behavior influences employee commitment. *Journal of Business Research*, 66(2), 165–171.
- Wallace, E., de Chernatony, L., & Buil, I. (2013b). Service employee clusters in banking: Exploring Ind's typology considering behaviour, commitment and attitude about leadership. *European Journal of Marketing*, 47(11/12), 1781–1803.
- Watson, T. J. (2008). Managing identity: Identity work, personal predicaments and structural circumstances. *ORGANIZATION*, 15(1), 121-143.
- Welch, M. (2011). The evolution of the employee engagement concept: Communication implications. *Corporate Communications*, 16(4), 328–346.
- Welch, M. (2012). Appropriateness and acceptability: Employee perspectives of internal communication. *Public Relations Review*, 38(2), 246–254.
- Whittington, R. (2006). Completing the practice turn in strategy research. *ORGANIZATION*, *27*(5), 613-634.
- Wæraas, A., & Dahle, D. Y. (2020). When reputation management is people management: Implications for employee voice. *European Management Journal*, 38(2), 277–287.
- Xiong, L., King, C., & Piehler, R. (2013). "That's not my job": Exploring the employee perspective in the development of brand ambassadors. *International Journal of Hospitality Management*, 35, 348-359.
- Yakimova, R., Mavondo, F., Freeman, S., & Stuart, H. (2017). Brand champion behaviour: Its role in corporate branding. *Journal of Brand Management*, 24(6), 575-591.
- Zerfass, A., & Franke, N. (2013). Enabling, advising, supporting, executing: A theoretical framework for internal communication consulting within organizations. *International Journal of Strategic Communication*, 7(2), 118–135.

- Zerfass, A., & Holtzhausen, D. (2015). Strategic Communication: Opportunities and Challenges of the Research Area. In D. R. Holtzhausen & A. Zerfass (Eds.), *The Routledge handbook of strategic communication*. New York: Routledge.
- Zerfass, A., Verčič, D., Nothhaft, H., & Werder, K. P. (2018). Strategic communication: Defining the field and its contribution to research and practice. *International Journal of Strategic Communication*, 12(4), 487–505.
- Zhao, Y., Yan, L., & Keh Hean, T. (2018). The effects of employee behaviours on customer participation in the service encounter: The mediating role of customer emotions. *European Journal of Marketing*, 52(5/6), 1203–1222.